UNIVERSITY OF OKLAHOMA

GRADUATE COLLEGE

BISON HIDES AND BIOMECHANICS: EXPERIMENTAL BIOARCHAEOLOGY OF WICHITA SCRAPER TECHNOLOGIES

A THESIS

SUBMITTED TO THE GRADUATE FACULTY

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the

Degree of

MASTER OF ARTS

By

MICHAEL CHARLES HENRY WALTERS Norman, Oklahoma 2017

BISON HIDES AND BIOMECHANICS: EXPERIMENTAL BIOARCHAEOLOGY OF WICHITA SCRAPER TECHNOLOGIES

A THESIS APPROVED FOR THE DEPARTMENT OF ANTHROPOLOGY

 $\mathbf{B}\mathbf{Y}$

Dr. Bonnie Pitblado, Chair

Dr. Lesley Rankin-Hill, Co-Chair

Dr. Sarah Trabert

Dr. Christopher Black

© Copyright by MICHAEL CHARLES HENRY WALTERS 2017 All Rights Reserved.

Acknowledgements

Going through this process would not have been the great experience it was if not for the following people. First, I would like to thank my family for their love and support of my love and drive to study Anthropology. My friends, both back home in Houston and those I've made in grad school, for pushing me to be better and think through ideas with them. Grad school would not have been the fantastic experience it was without each of you. I would also like to thank the participants in my study, who donated their time and energy scraping bison hides with stone tools. This thesis would not have been possible if not for the immense amount of help from the Health and Exercise Department, namely, Drs. Michael Bemben and Christopher Black. Both donated their lab space (Neuromuscular Research Lab and Sensory and Muscle Function Lab), equipment, books, and time to teach a random anthropologist electromyography (EMG). Without the inter-departmental collaboration, this thesis would not have been possible.

I would like to thank my committee for their guidance and support during my thesis, from experiment design to Wichita culture history. Dr. Chris Black for his mentorship in learning how to set up EMG and analyze what the signals are telling me about muscle activation and his weekly meetings with me. Dr. Sarah Trabert for her guidance in navigating Wichita culture history and Plains archaeology. Dr. Bonnie Pitblado for her willingness to take me on as a student and for helping me to understand the complexities of lithics in archaeology. Lastly, I would like to immensely thank my advisor, Dr. Lesley Rankin-Hill. Her guidance, mentorship, lunches, multi-hour long talks, and support guided me through the hardships of life and grad school. Without

iv

her, I would not have had the opportunity to explore different thesis ideas and push my limits as a researcher and physical anthropologist. I am very grateful for all that Dr. Rankin-Hill has given me and I cannot thank her enough.

Table of Contents

Acknowledgements iv
List of Tablesix
List of Figuresx
Abstract xi
Chapter 1: Introduction 1
Chapter 2: Background
Biocultural Theory and Bioarchaeology4
Activity Reconstruction
Biomechanics and Electromyography
Experimental (Bio)Archaeology 11
EMG in Bioarchaeology Studies
Pre- and Post-Contact Wichita Case Study15
Bison Hide Processing in the Plains 19
Hypothesis
Chapter 3: Methods
Materials
Scrapers
Bison Hides
Muscles and EMG Placement
Experiment Protocol
Chapter 4: Results
Maximum Voluntary Contractions (MVC)

Hafted Crouching	. 37
Hafted Kneeling	. 41
Handheld Crouch	. 44
Handheld Kneeling	. 48
Repeated Measures ANOVA	. 52
Posterior Deltoid ANOVA Results	. 53
Biceps Brachii ANOVA Results	. 54
Brachioradialis ANOVA Results	. 55
Summary	. 56
Chapter 5: Discussions and Conclusion	. 57
Analysis Interpretations	. 59
Posterior Deltoid Interpretation	. 60
Biceps Brachii Interpretation	. 60
Brachioradialis Interpretation	. 61
Pre-Contact Wichita: What is known	. 61
Post-Contact Wichita Hypotheses	. 62
Enthesopathy Interpretations	. 62
Elbow Joint Interpretation	. 63
Age of Onset for Osteoarthritis	. 63
Common Paleopathologies of Pre- and Post-Contact Wichita Populations	. 64
Cautions in Interpreting Activity Related Paleopathologies	. 64
Implications for Activity Reconstruction Studies	. 65
Future Research Directions	. 66

Conclusion	67
References	69
Appendix A: Institutional Review Board Outcome Letter	76
Appendix B: Informed Consent Letter	77
Appendix C: Par-Q Form	
Appendix D: Pain Questionnaire	
Appendix E: Participant Trials	
Appendix F: Posterior Deltoid Muscle	
Appendix G: Humerus with Anatomical Landmarks	
Appendix H: Biceps Brachii	86
Appendix I: Radius with Anatomical Landmarks	
Appendix J: Brachioradialis	
Appendix K: Supinator	
Appendix L: Ulna with Anatomical Landmarks	
Appendix M: Enthesopathy	
Appendix N: Osteoarthritis	

List of Tables

Table 3.1 Pre-Contact Scraper Dimensions and Material Type	25
Table 3.2 Post-Contact Scraper Dimensions and Material Type	26
Table 4.1 MVC Results for Posterior Deltoid	36
Table 4.2 MVC Results for Biceps Brachii	36
Table 4.3 MVC Results for Brachioradialis	36
Table 4.4 Mean and Maximum Values for Hafted Crouching Trial	38
Table 4.5 Percentage of MVC for Hafted Crouching Trial	39
Table 4.6 Average %MVC for Hafted Crouching Trial	40
Table 4.7 Mean and Maximum Values for Hafted Kneeling Trial4	12
Table 4.8 Percentage of MVC for Hafted Kneeling Trial	43
Table 4.9 Average %MVC for Hafted Kneeling Trial	44
Table 4.10 Mean and Maximum Values for Handheld Crouch Trial	45
Table 4.11 Percentage of MVC for Handheld Crouch Trial	16
Table 4.12 Average %MVC for Handheld Crouch Trial	17
Table 4.13 Mean and Maximum Values for Handheld Kneeling4	19
Table 4.14 Percentage of MVC for Handheld Kneeling	50
Table 4.15 Average %MVC for Handheld Kneeling	51
Table 5.1 %MVC for Hafted and Handheld Trials	59

List of Figures

Figure 2.1 Biocultural Theory
Figure 2.2 Functional Bone Adaptation9
Figure 2.3 Muscle Activation and EMG Signal11
Figure 2.4 Map of traditional Wichita Culture Area15
Figure 2.5 Pre- and Post-Contact Scrapers
Figure 2.6 George Catlin Painting showing Scraping Positions22
Figure 3.1 Reproduced Pre-Contact Scrapers
Figure 3.2 Reproduced Post-Contact Scrapers
Figure 3.3 A and B Participants Holding Pre- and Post-Contact Scrapers
Figure 3.4 EMG and Muscle Placement
Figure 3.5 MVC for Biceps Brachii
Figure 3.6 MVC for Posterior Deltoid
Figure 3.7 MVC for Brachioradialis
Figure 4.1 A and B Participant during Hafted Crouching Trial41
Figure 4.2 Participant during Hafted Kneeling Trial44
Figure 4.3 Participant during Handheld Crouching Trial48
Figure 4.4 A and B Participant during Handheld Kneeling Trial52
Figure 4.5 Repeated Measures ANOVA of EMG RMS of Posterior Deltoid53
Figure 4.6 A and B Repeated Measures ANOVA of EMG RMS of Biceps Brachii55
Figure 4.7 Repeated Measures ANOVA of EMG RMS of Brachioradialis56

Abstract

This study utilizes methodologies and theories from biological anthropology, archaeology, and kinesiology to conduct an experiment to test the effects of a change in Wichita scraping technologies during the Pre- and Post-Contact Periods on the musculo-skeletal system. During the Colonial Period, French Traders were increasing their requests of bison hides from trading with Plains Native American Tribes and the Wichita Nation facilitated this demand by changing how their scrapers were produced. Scrapers before trade with the French were smaller and uniformly made, after the French engaged the Wichita for bison hides, scrapers increased in size and were less uniform. To understand how the change in scraper technology affected the bodies of the Wichita women preparing hides, ten female participants scraped bison hides with the two types of scrapers, Pre- and Post-Contact scrapers, and in two positions, kneeling and crouching. Participants had electromyography (EMG) electrodes placed on muscle groups on their arm while scraping to measure the force output of the muscles. Based on the EMG signal, pathologies (i.e., osteoarthritis and enthesopathies) Wichita women might have experienced during this time were postulated. The results of this project indicate that more muscle force is required to scrape using the Post-Contact scraper compared to the Pre-Contact scraper. Because of the greater force, Post-Contact Wichita women are hypothesized to experience an increase in osteoarthritis, larger enthesopathies, and perhaps an earlier age of onset for these diseases. Furthermore, utilizing EMG in activity reconstruction can help to validate previous analyses of activity reconstruction from skeletal populations. Additionally, if a skeletal population is unavailable for analyses, conducting an experiment and recreating the activity in

xi

question (i.e. scraping), can allow skeletal biologists to understand how past behaviors affected the musculo-skeletal system.

Chapter 1: Introduction

The purpose of this project is two-fold: 1) to determine if muscle activation is different when using a hafted or handheld scraper were different using electromyography (EMG) and 2) if a difference does exist, develop a hypothesis and model of activity related paleopathological indicators for women in a Post-Contact Wichita Society would have experienced. Analyzing a Post-Contact skeletal population and then comparing the results to a Pre-Contact site, such as 34Wa5 McLemore (Ellis 2015) would have been ideal. However, there are no available human remains from the Wichita dating to this time period available for research. Learning of the dramatic tool change associated with bison hide processing that occurred among the Wichita (Cleeland 2008), I was faced with a dilemma.

Drawing from my training as a skeletal biologist, anatomy, and kinesiology from undergraduate, I remembered that Electromyography measures muscle force exertion. With muscles attaching to bones, I designed a study to recreate Post-Contact hide scraping motions with modern technology. Have live people use both Pre- and Post-Contact scrapers, measure muscle innervation with EMG, and from there, compare muscle involvement and propose possible musculo-skeletal changes Post-Contact Wichita women might have experienced differently from a few generations ago. Focusing on paleopathologies related to activity, such as osteoarthritis and enthesopathies would be the focus of this study. Enthesopathies are enlarged muscle attachment sites. Osteoarthritis occurs when cartilage has deteriorated within a joint, in response the bone begins to form osteophytes (bony spurs) to accommodate the lack of cartilage. Eburnation is the final stage of osteoarthritis where the bones have polished each other, giving the joint a shiny appearance (Ortner 2012).

To answer these questions, the subsequent chapters are organized as described below. Chapter Two outlines the theoretical approaches employed, including a discussion of activity related paleopathologies, and musculo-skeletal biomechanics. Cultural descriptions of Post-Contact Wichita societal and technological differences from Pre-Contact Wichita society are highlighted.

Chapter Three outlines the methodology and techniques in constructing the experiment. These include scraper reproduction, preparing the bison hide for scraping, muscles measured with EMG, and EMG placement. The procedure and protocol for the experiment is also outlined.

Chapter Four presents the results of the experiment. Percentage of Maximum contractions were compared between tools and positions. Differences in muscle activation were noted between Pre- and Post-Contact scraper as well as scraping positions. This study potentially offers a new method of reconstructing activities and inference about human remains not available for study for a myriad of reasons.

Finally, Chapter Five concludes the study. Paleopathology of a Pre-Contact skeletal population from McLemore (34WA5) are outlined for comparison (Ellis 2015). From EMG signals, interpretations of Post-Contact activity related paleopathologies and where they could potentially develop are proposed. This chapter, also offers future research directions for the use of EMG in Biological Anthropology studies, especially those related to activity reconstruction. Potential muscles were identified for future

EMG testing for this project. Ending with how interdisciplinary collaboration is a fruitful and exciting endeavor that can open the past in ways that were obscured before.

Chapter 2: Background

Biocultural Theory and Bioarchaeology

Biological anthropology was a descriptive science before Sherwood Washburn's seminal piece, *The New Physical Anthropology* (1951), called for the discipline to engage in descriptive and comparative analogies as well as theoretical processes. One response had a significant, influential impact on biological anthropology. Cohen and Armelagos (1984) organized a seminar bringing international skeletal biologists with research from across the world based on a biocultural perspective. Instead of providing basic demographic profiles, age and sex distributions, the seminar was to explore physiological changes populations experienced as agriculture became the dominant subsistence strategy. The seminar was published as a book, *Paleopathology at the Origins of Agriculture*, and is essential to any biological anthropologist interested in human skeletal biology.

Additionally, Cohen and Armelagos (1984) proposed biocultural theory to conceptualize health and disease processes associated with subsistence strategies and changes across skeletal and living populations. Biocultural theory highlights the interaction between, biology, environment, and culture (Figure 2.1) Human remains provide insight into the life of the individual (i.e. activities undertaken and nutrients ingested) are recorded in the skeleton of the individual and skeletal biologists can infer population level patterns of stressors the population experienced (Beck 2006, Buikstra 1977, Goodman et al. 1984, Larsen 1997, 2002).



Figure 2.1 Figure depicting biocultural theory (Cohen and Armelagos 1984) and the interaction between, biology, culture, and environment.

Biocultural theory reinvigorated the field of skeletal biology and has been used in North American bioarchaeology to understand the effects of health and rank in the Southeastern United States (Powell 1991, 1998, Rose et al 1984, 1998), the transition to agriculture in the Southeast (Shuler 2012a, 2012b, Wilson 2012), indications of trauma, warfare, and activity patterns in the Plains (Owsley and Jantz 1994), and more generally the presence of diseases such as anemia, scurvy, syphilis, and oral diseases (Buikstra and Cook 1980, Larsen 2002, Ortner 2003, Ortner and Putschar 1981, Powell 1998).

Activity Reconstruction

In addition to studying the effects of agriculture and diet, skeletal biologists also look at paleopathologies associated with biomechanical stressors. Skeletal biologists have coined this type of research, activity reconstruction (Jurmain et al 2012). Due to bone remodeling and etiology (formation) of osteoarthritis and enthesopathies not being fully understood (Ruff et al 2006), activity reconstruction in skeletal biology has had differing views on what activities, if any, can be observed on skeletons (Jurmain 2012). Despite this, skeletal biologists still analyze osteoarthritis and enthesopathies to investigate activity patterns. Also, when studying bones for activity reconstruction, skeletal biologists should be knowledgeable of archaeological contexts to make full use of biocultural theory (Cohen and Armelagos 1984, Powell 1991, 1998).

Common paleopathologies examined are osteoarthritis and enthesopathies, areas of robust muscle attachments (Jurmain et al 2012:534-535,539-542). Cross-sectional bone geometry is also researched and used to interpret activity; however, it is outside the scope of this research and will not be discussed. Osteoarthritis (Appendix N) is a degenerative joint disease that can occur in any joint that moves (Ortner and Putschar 1981, Ortner 2003: Waldron 2012). Osteoarthritis takes place once the articular cartilage of a joint wears down (Waldron 2012). Osteoarthritis is noted by lipping around the joint margins, osteophytes (bone spurs), pitting of the joint surface, alteration of joint function, and eburnation. Eburnation occurs when there is no more cartilage in the joint, therefore the bones are articulating against each other. This causes the bones to polish each other and creates grooves. In dry skeletons, eburnation is noted by its shiny appearance (Ortner 2003, Ortner and Putschar 1981, Waldron 2012).

As the joint is used and aging effects accrue, osteoarthritis is more likely to occur. Though the disease can occur in any joint, some appear to be more susceptible to osteoarthritic changes (Waldron 2012). Shoulders and ankles seem to be less affected unless an injury or other diseases affects the form of these joints (Waldron 2012). The knee is more affected at the patellofemoral (knee and thigh) compartment than the tibia. At the elbow, the radiohumeral joint is almost always afflicted with osteoarthritis, with the ulnohumeral joint rarely displaying osteoarthritis. Finally, the hand is also affected by osteoarthritis at the radial side of the joint (Waldron 2012: 515). Prevalence of the osteoarthritis increases with age and more common in females, especially in elder females (Waldron 2012: 514).

The appearance of enthesopathic (Appendix M) changes on the skeletal from repetitive or strenuous activity can manifest itself in a variety of ways (Jurmain et al 2012, Robb 1998). The two morphological forms of enthesopathies are Fibrous and Fribrocartilaginous. These exist on a spectrum and can mimic the other. Fibrous entheses are seen mainly on the diaphysis of long bones and the cranium. Firbrocartilaginous occur close to epiphysis of bones (near joint articulations) and it is associated with mechanical activity (Jurmain et al. 2012, Villotte and Knusel 2012). Less is known about fibrous enthesopathies, although there are hypotheses that transitioning from periosteal to bony attachments in young/middle adults and cellular degeneration in older adults could explain the presence of fibrous enthesopathies (Jurmain et al. 2012: 540).

Both osteoarthritis and enthesopathies are indications of activity, though there have been disputes over whether these paleopathologies can be linked to a specific activity (Jurmain 1991), the exact etiology of osteoarthritis (Jurmain 1977, Weiss and Jurmain 2007), and if osteoarthritis and enthesopathies are even indicators of biomechanical stress (Cardoso and Henderson 2010, Weiss 2003). Regarding the first two arguments, specific activity markers and etiology, (Jurmain 1991, 1977, Weiss 2003, Weiss and Jurmain 2007). Jurmain (1991, 1999) has argued that no one specific activity can be linked to the presence of either paleopathology. Recently, studies (Cardoso and Henderson 2010, Weiss 2003) have attempted to understand if

enthesopathic changes are related to muscle activity or a result of advanced age. Cardoso and Henderson (2010) and Weiss (2003) both come to the conclusion that age is more correlated to enthesopathic changes than activity. However, both caution using only age as the etiological agent for either activity related paleopathologies. Other authors have also noted that if movement is happening, regardless of intensity or duration, it will be reflected on the skeleton (Godinho 2016, Ruff 2008, Ruff et al. 2006, Merbs 1983). Human activity can range day to day and in intensity rather the presence of osteoarthritis and enthesopathies are more likely representative of a lifetime of activities (Merbs 1983).

Biomechanics and Electromyography

Activity related paleopathologies have mechanical stress as a major factor in their etiology, Merbs (1983) states that a "disused joint never develops osteoarthritis" and enthesopathies can also be added to that statement (Jurmain 1991). Because osteoarthritis and enthesopathies are engaged with movement, and therefore muscles, a definition of biomechanics regarding bone and muscle will follow. Biomechanics is the application of mechanical principles applied to biological systems (Basmajian 1978, Robertson et al. 2014, Ruff 2008). The skeletal system reacts to loading as by either depositing more bone if the stress exceeds what the bone can handle or resorbing bone (Figure 2.2) (Godinho 2016, Lanyon 1982, Ruff 2008, Ruff et al. 2006). The intensity and duration of forces applied to the bone can change throughout the lifetime of an individual, regardless the bone is a living tissue and will respond accordingly to stressors applied to it (Ruff et al. 2006).



Figure 2.2. Model of functional bone adaptation (from Ruff et al. 2006:485).

The skeletal system supports the muscular system and helps support and stabilize movements: bones are levers, joints are fulcrums, and muscles are the strings that push and pull the levers (Basmajian 1978, Robertson et al. 2014). Because both systems are connected, force travelling through the muscle will reach the bone and both will physiologically adjust to accommodate for the forces being applied to them.

Muscle activation occurs when a signal from the nervous system reaches a muscle fiber. Once the action potential reaches the motor neuron, the muscle fibers in that motor unit are depolarized. Depolarization occurs among the entire muscle fiber through Sodium (Na) ions enter the cell and Potassium (K) ions leaving. This process generates an electromagnetic field eventually causing the muscle fiber, and muscle to contract (Basmajian 1978, Robertson et al. 2014).

Because contrasting muscles conduct electricity, kinesiologists and exercise physiologists developed a tool to measure muscle activation. Electromyography (EMG) is a method in biomechanics that measures the electrical output of muscle contraction. The EMG signal that is produced is a summation of all action potentials along the motor unit, or it measures the motor unit action potential (MUAP). Volts is the unit of measurement in EMG data since it is measuring electricity. The signal is correlated to the amount of force a muscle is producing. The greater the amplitude in the signal the more force being exerted, while the lower the signal, the less force. When more force is required, the muscle engages more motor units for a contraction to occur (Basmajian 1978, Beardsley, De Luca 1993, Konrad 2006, Robertson et al. 2014). A figure depicting muscle activation and the corresponding EMG signals is found below (Figure 2.3):



Figure 2.3. Muscle Activation and how EMG signals measures the summation of action potentials that travels along the muscle fibers (Konrad 2006: 9).

The correlation of EMG signal to force to muscle activation to functional bone adaptation is crucial to understanding archaeological skeletal populations. Though EMG provides a snapshot of muscle activation, skeletal biologists can use EMG to understand the muscle forces acting on the bone to explain what is being observed in a skeletal sample (Shaw et al. 2012, Sládek et al. 2016) or creating a hypothesis model of paleopathological changes (osteoarthritis and enthesopathies) a skeletal population would exhibit.

Experimental (Bio)Archaeology

Experimental archaeology arose as part of Middle Range Theory. The purpose of experimental archaeology was to propose frameworks to understand changes and use of material culture and put forth new hypotheses to be tested (Binford 1967, 1980). Analogies in archaeology have been criticized (Lyman and O'Brien 2001, Raab and Goodyear 1984, Wylie 1985) however, the use of analogy and experimentation in archaeology has proven useful in explaining the past and proposing new research agendas. Experimental archaeology focuses on material culture (i.e. scrapers and ceramics). Considering the two studies mentioned above (Shaw et al. 2012, Sládek et al. 2016), and the goals of these projects focus on biocultural theory (Cohen and Armelagos 1984, Zuckerman and Martin 2016), the effects of material culture on the human body, throughout this paper I use the amended term, "experimental bioarchaeology". The term differentiates what I have done from experimental archaeology proper because the focus of my study is not on artifacts, but rather the musculo-skeletal system. New research questions proposed at the end of Shaw et al. (2012) and Sládek et al. (2016) focus on the impacts of biomechanical stress on the skeletal system and less on artifacts.

EMG in Bioarchaeology Studies

To date two principal studies have employed electromyography in reconstructing past behavior (Shaw et al. 2012, Sládek et al. 2016). Both of these studies focused on understanding bone morphology, specifically the humerus. Shaw et al. (2012), is based on the work of Churchill (1996, 2002). Churchill (1996, 2002) theorized that spear thrusting caused the humeri of Neanderthals to have an anteroposterior elongation to adapt to the shock of spear thrusting (Churchill et al. 1996, Churchill 2002). Churchill et al. (1996) hypothesized that Neanderthal humeri adapted to spear thrusts by examining how military infantry thrusted with bayonets. Shaw et al. (2012) tested Churchill's hypothesis that spear thrusting caused the morphology of the Neanderthal humeri to have the anteroposterior (front to back) adaptation.

To test this, Shaw et al. (2012) had participants recreate spear thrusting and hide scraping with EMG. Since the experiment was focused on overall morphology of the humerus and involved bilateral movement, the right and left anterior deltoid, posterior deltoid, infraspinatus, and pectoralis major were measured using EMG (2012: 5). All participants were right handed and EMG was applied to both left and right sides to measure the difference in muscle activity. These muscles were chosen based on their attachment sites to the humerus or involvement in moving the humerus. For the spear thrusting, they had participants undertake three trials: single thrust, repeated thrust, and strike hold (Shaw et al. 2012: 6). In the first trial, the participant thrusts the spear and withdraws with a two second interval. In the second trial, repeated strike, the participant struck the target three times in quick succession and rested afterwards. The final trial was done with the participant striking the target and holding the spear there. Each of these trials simulated what a Neanderthal would have done to kill their prey.

For scraping, carpet was used to imitate fur. Three trials were mimicked what Neanderthals might have done to scrape a hide: hacking, vertical pull down, and push or pull scraping. Hacking used a chisel, vertical pull down used a crowbar, and the push or pull scraping utilized a replicated Mousterian tool. In push scraping the tool is being moved away from the body and in pulling, the tool is drawn towards the participant's body (Shaw et al. 2012: 6).

Using EMG to compare the muscle activity during these tasks, the researchers found that the spear thrusting had less muscle activation in the dominant arm than in the scraping tasks. Leading the researchers to conclude that spear thrusting as a major factor in humerus shaft morphology was not as instrumental as hypothesized (Churchill

et al. 1996, Churchill 2002). Instead of the dominant (right) arm supplying and taking the force required in spear thrusting, the non-dominant (left) arm took the brunt of the force in spear thrusting, as indicated by a higher EMG frequency. Instead, based on the signal produced by the muscles, one handed scraping might have had a larger role in humerus morphology since the EMG signal produced by the muscles were a higher frequency than in spear thrusting for the dominant arm (Shaw et al. 2012).

Sládek et al. (2016) also examined humerus asymmetry in Europe between Mesolithic and Neolithic periods. Females from these time periods displayed an increase in asymmetrical humeral strength during the later periods. The authors hypothesize the change in humeral morphology in European females were caused by a change in grinding technology, from the saddle quern grinding (metate style grinder) to the rotary quern grinding (a device with two stone slabs that are rotated over each to grind).

Muscles examined were pectoralis major, anterior deltoid, infraspinatus, and triceps brachii. Sixteen females participated in the study. The results were indicated muscle activity during the saddle quern grinding produced symmetrical muscle expenditure; however, the saddle quern produced asymmetrical forces regardless of whether one arm or both arms were used while grinding (Sládek et al. 2016:148).

Both of these studies used EMG to explain what is shown in the skeletal material available for study. In my project however, there is no skeletal population available for analysis, therefore I utilize EMG to propose a hypothetical model. The other two studies focused on the morphological changes of the humerus in response to different stressors and the strength of the humerus. Whereas, I am looking at specific

muscle attachment sites and joints and hypothesizing the involvement of degenerative joint diseases and enthesopathies based on the EMG signal.

Pre- and Post-Contact Wichita Case Study

Many cultures have used both hafted and handheld scrapers throughout history. I have selected the Wichita as a case study in order to understand the muscle dynamics in using hafted and handheld scrapers. Wichita peoples used a uniform end scraper that was hafted to deer antler or a sturdy branch before they engaged with the French Hide trade (Cleeland 2008). After trade with the French began, scraper technology changed to a more expedient and basic handheld scraper (Cleeland 2008).

The Wichita, known today as Wichita and Affiliated Tribes, are a southern plains Native American Tribe whose territory encompassed the modern states of Texas, Oklahoma, Kansas, and Arkansas (Figure 2.4).



Figure 2.4. Map showing traditional Wichita Cultural territory in red.

Their subsistence strategies included both farming and hunting. In the summer and spring, they farmed near river drainages and lived in grass houses. During fall and winter, the Wichita left the area and followed bison herds across the plains with tipis for shelter. In addition to seasonal mobility, the Wichita lived in scattered villages (Smith 2000:3-4), as to not exhaust resources. Gender roles were established at a young age, with men hunting and going on raids while women farmed and processed hides (Smith 2000:4-5).

The Wichita have a long history of maintaining long distance trade networks. Some northern Rio Grande Pueblos were a consistent trade partner of the Wichita, as they provided bison products, bois d'arc wood, and other goods in exchange for Puebloan obsidian, turquoise, and various domesticates (Smith 2003:9). Wichita tradesmen were also knowledgeable of the southeastern tribes (Smith 2002:9, Vehik 2002:37-39). Vehik (2002) argued that population distribution and an increase in conflict provided Wichita chiefs the ability to expand their trade and prestige. As conflict increased in the region, before and after contact, nonlocal items increased in importance and were generally associated with a few distinct individuals (Vehik 2002).

In addition to increased violence and the movement of exotic goods, many Wichita groups were adjusting to their new trade partners, the Europeans (Cleeland 2008, Odell 2003, 2008, Smith 2003, Perkin et al. 2008). The French were demanding more bison products to ship to their colonies and back to France (Perkins, et al. 2008). Due to this high demand, Perkins and colleagues hypothesize that the Wichita began to engage in polygyny in order to have more wives to process more hides. Other studies on gender division of labor among the Wichita, combined with ethnohistories,

corroborate that women were the ones to process hides, from initial skinning to the finished hide (Cleeland 2008:49, Odell 1999, 2008, Smith 2003:5, Weltfish 1965). To meet increased demands, Wichita men began to marry more wives in order to increase their income and their status in the village in the early 18th century (Perkins, et al. 2008). Although the Wichita and other Plains tribes were already practicing polygyny, it might have shifted from sororal polygyny, a man marrying sisters, to general polygyny/wealth-increasing polygyny (Perkins et al. 2008). Archaeological evidence for this shift in marriage practices can be seen in an increase of household size, although according to Perkins it is a working theory (2008).

Other lines of evidence for Wichita interaction with European trade strategies can be seen in the lithics, specifically scrapers (Cleeland 2008, Creel 1991, Odell 2003, 2008). The Wichita bison hide trade saw an increase in specialization as early as 1300 ACE, with the increased presence of endscrapers (Creel 1991). Early 18th century Wichita sites show an increase in the number of scrapers as well as a designated area for hide production (Creel 1991, Odell 2003, 2008). The increase in scrapers suggests that the Wichita understood what their trade partners needed and accordingly adjusted their production. The continued use of chipped stone tools into the Historic Period indicates that the Wichita resisted and sometimes modified European trade goods (Cleeland 2008, Creel 1991, Leith 2008, Odell 1991, 2003, 2008).

Specifically, the Wichita made larger handheld scrapers, shifting away from the small hafted endscrapers used before (Cleeland 2008). Figure 2.5 provides examples of Pre- and Post-Contact Wichita scrapers. These changes in lithic technology are best seen in the Bryson-Paddock handheld scraper (Post-Contact scraper), and the Tobias

hafted endscraper (Pre-Contact scraper). Cleeland (2008) hypothesizes this change allowed the Wichita to increase efficiency in producing hides as it took less time to make the handheld scrapers.



Figure 2.5. Depictions of Post-Contact Scraper (Bryson-Paddock) and Pre-Contact Scraper (Tobias) (from Cleeland 2008:85).

Cleeland (2008) notes the other changes made by the Wichita to increase their income and exchange with the French. More local lithic sources were used later in time, like Florence A chert, rather than utilizing more costly nonlocal materials. Cleeland (2008) hypothesizes the change was to decrease the time procuring nodes, as well as not waste exotic material (2008). Eighteenth-century sites provide less evidence for heat treating and scrapers retain more cortex suggesting less time was taken to produce them. Comparatively, earlier scrapers lacked cortex indicating that more time was spent knapping. Additionally, scrapers at Bryson-Paddock (18th Century) and other contemporary sites were not resharpened often (2008). Perhaps because a surplus of scrapers were made for hide processing. It is noted that Bryson-Paddock has an "unusually high number" of scrapers (Perkins et al. 2008), lending weight to Cleeland's (2008) hypothesis. The change in scraper technology to increase efficiency in bison hide production illustrates the Wichita's flexibility and willingness to adapt their technology and social organization to engage in new exchange opportunities.

Bison Hide Processing in the Plains

To create a supple, workable hide, bone or stone tools can be used to remove flesh, hair, muscle, and/or sinew. The process varies depending on the practices, from a few weeks to months if the hide requires decorations and embellishments (Cleeland 2008, Schultz 1989, 1992, Weltfish 1965). For French fur traders, bison hides were coveted trade items from Plains groups (Cleeland 2008). Many tribes traded hides with Europeans for guns, food, medicine and alliances (Smith 2000). Many Wichita bands were successful in their trade relations with the French and installed themselves as a gobetween the French and other tribes to produce hundreds of bison hides for trade (Cleeland 2008, Odell 1999, 2003, 2008, Perkins et al 2008, Vehik 2002).

Schultz (1989, 1992) compiled ethnographies of Native North American Plains societies and the methods used to process hides. Seven steps were common among all these groups and most important to my research, scrapers were used in most of the

steps. The first step is to prepare the hide for processing, which includes either lashing the hide to a wooden frame to have it upright, or stake it taught on the ground. Next the flesh was scraped to prevent rot (Schultz 1989, 1992, Weltfish 1965). Stripping the hide of hair, thinning the hide, and scraping the hide were next. Dehairing was performed on a dry hide and occurred if hide was destined for leather and not for a winter coat and can be done multiple ways, through scraping, pounded by stones, or soaked in an ash/lime/lye solution until the hair slipped off (Schultz 1992). For the purpose of this study, dehairing via scraper will be used to reduce health risks, such as bacterial infections if a participant is cut during the experiment. Scraping and thinning the hide were to ensure an even thickness and to prepare for the next step, braining. The brains and other organs were ground down and rubbed into the hide in order to make it soft and supple. After the hide had cured, several steps ensued: the hide was soaked, stretched a second time, the brain mixture removed and any leftover rough spots smoothed out. Sawing the hide between two poles helps to make the hide softer and to remove any excess water. Smoking was an optional step in the hide process. Placing the hide over a small fire caused the hide to tan and become water resistant. Once the hide was finished, it could be fashioned into clothing, tipi sides, or traded.

Based on historic photographs and paintings (figure 2.6), hides could be placed in two positions for dehairing (Catlin 1834, Schultz 1989, 1992, Weltfish 1965). There is an upright position where the hide is perpendicular to the ground and the woman kneels in front of it to work the hide (kneeling position). For the other position, the hide is staked to the ground and the woman crouched over or on the hide (crouching position). These different positions could affect what muscles are being activated, or if

the same muscles are being used in both positions, and the intensity of the muscle activation could be affected.

Hypothesis

Trade with the French caused several dramatic shifts in Wichita culture. These include changes in marriage patterns, scraper technology (i.e. larger scrapers and no longer using hafts), and an increase in demand for bison hide production and thus an increase in the physical demands for Wichita women (Cleeland 2008, Perkins et al. 2008). Utilizing biocultural theory; and highlighting the interaction between culture and biology, (Cohen and Armelagos 1984), these changes in cultural patterns and activity, should be reflected on the musculo-skeletal system. Specifically, changes in scraper technology towards larger scrapers and away from hafted ones should be visible on the skeleton. My hypothesis is that more muscle force was required to use the handheld scraper (Post-Contact) than the hafted scraper (Pre-Contact), resulting in larger muscle attachments and perhaps early onset of osteoarthritis.



Figure 2.6. George Catlin's painting, Comanche Village, Women Dressing Robes and Drying Meat, depicts the two scraping positions, crouching and kneeling.

Chapter 3: Methods

To test if the change in scraper technology impacted the musculo-skeletal system of the arm, an experiment was designed that employed the use of electromyography (EMG) in biomechanics (Robertson et al. 2014, Ruff 2008, Ruff et al. 2006) to measure muscle activity in the arm, under a biocultural approach (Cohen and Armelagos 1984). Participants used reproduction Pre- and Post-Contact scrapers on a bison hide stretched on to a frame while EMG electrodes were affixed to the posterior deltoid, biceps brachii, and brachioradialis muscles. The experiment includes two independent variables, the scrapers (Pre-Contact/hafted and Post-Contact/handheld) and the two scraping positions (kneeling and crouching). Kneeling simulates the bison hide upright position and the participant is on their knees with their back more or less straight. The crouching positions mimics the hide staked into the ground, the participant is also on their knees but bent over the hide. The dependent variable is the amplitude of the EMG signal of the bicep, forearm, and posterior deltoid muscles of the participant's dominant hand while scraping on a bison hide. Due to time constraints, the intensity of bison hide production (how many hides were produced per month) were not tested. The study's protocol was approved by University of Oklahoma Institutional Review Board (IRB #7681).

Materials

Scrapers

For my experiment, I commissioned the production of 10 Pre-Contact Scrapers and 10 Pre-Contact Scrapers. I also procured two bison hides, attached them to a frame, and received access to EMG electrodes, and an EMG machine. Dr. Leland Bement at the Oklahoma Archeological Survey donated the bison hides for the experiment. Drs. Michael Bemben and Christopher Black at the University of Oklahoma Department of Health and Exercise Science donated EMG electrodes, EMG Machine, and allotted lab space to conduct the experiment. Bob Berg from Thunderbird Atlatl made the scrapers (http://www.thunderbirdatlatl.com).

Pre-Contact scrapers were generally uniform in shape and dimensions, whereas the Pre-Contact scrapers were more crudely made and highly variable in shape (Cleeland 2008: 84). Because of the variability in Pre-Contact scrapers, only one form (Figure 2.5) was reproduced because it was considered standard for Post-Contact scrapers (Dr. Susan Vehik personal communication 2016). Each scraper was arbitrarily numbered 1 through 10 for each Pre and Pre-Contact set. Figure 3.1-3.2 depict the replicated scrapers. The dimensions of each scraper for Pre and Pre-Contact are below in Tables 3.1-3.2. I measured dimensions using digital calipers and weights measured
on a scale. Caliper measurements were done the same way that Dr. Lauren Cleeland used in her thesis (2008:53).



Figure 3.1. Reproduction Pre-Contact Scrapers.



Figure 3.2. Reproduction Post-Contact Scrapers.

Table	3.1 Pre-Co	ntact Scrap	per Dimension	s and Mate	rial Type
Scraper	Length	Width	Thickness	Weight	Raw
No	(cm)	(cm)	(cm)	(g)	Material
1		3.2	0.97		Georgetown
2		3.72	1.07		Pedernales
3		3.2	1.02		Georgetown
4		3.28	1.23		Pedernales
5		3.02	0.74		Georgetown
6		3.05	1.4		Georgetown
7		3.47	0.9		Georgetown
8		3.02	1.33		Georgetown
9		4.14	0.8		Georgetown
10		2.96	1.07		Georgetown

Lengths and weights for the Pre-Contact scrapers could not be measured since they were sent already hafted. The average width is, 3.306 cm, and the average thickness is 1.053 cm.

Table	3.2 Pre-Con	ntact Scrap	er Dimensions	and Mate	rial Type
Scraper	Length	Width	Thickness	Weight	Raw
No.	(cm)	(cm)	(cm)	(g)	Material
1	8.86	3.62	1.25	40.6	Georgetown
2	10.2	3.84	1.53	60.6	Georgetown
3	7.28	4.9	1.37	51.3	Pedernales
4	5.2	4.31	1.14	24.4	Georgetown
5	6.95	4.47	1.13	38.3	Georgetown
6	5.98	4.11	1.58	34.4	Pedernales
7	6.15	3.74	1.12	28.4	Georgetown
8	7.8	3.56	1.6	45.3	Georgetown
9	7.79	3.32	0.93	28.6	Georgetown
10	5.79	3.91	1.45	35.3	Georgetown

The average dimensions are: length 7.2 cm, width 3.98 cm, thickness 1.31 cm, and weight 38.72 g.

In experimental bioarchaeology, it is ideal to use the same materials and have them made similarly to how they would have been in the past (Ingersoll et al. 1977: xii). However, the flint-knapper reproducing the scrapers was unable to acquire the chert used by the Wichita during the French Fur trade (Florence A chert). Using the same material type that was used in the past is pertinent to an experiment if the hypothesis is concerned about the form and function of the tool itself. Since my experiment is concerned with the human body and the effect of using a hafted tool versus a handheld tool, the handle is more pertinent than Florence A Chert, as it will have a direct effect on the muscles engaged.

Chert is a sedimentary rock composed of silicon dioxide (SiO₂), or silica. It can be formed through a variety of ways but the most common formation happens when silica, both from organic matter or inorganic matter, is deposited and filtered through limestone (Hein et al. 1981, Laschet 1984, Meyers 1977). If enough silicates are concreted together, chert is formed. Chert occurs in a variety of colors depending on characteristics in the soil, red from iron and darker colors from organic matter. The Mohs Hardness scale of chert is 6.5-7 (Hein et al. 1981, Laschet 1984, Meyers 1977), the same hardness as quartz.

Because chert is formed in a similar manner, has the same hardness, and has the same qualities regardless of where it comes from, the chert used should perform similarly to the chert used by the Wichita. For future studies, tests can be run where participants use these different types of chert and see if there is a statistically or qualitatively different EMG signal. Furthermore, the effects of different classes of minerals (i.e. obsidian, chert, quartz) on biomechanics can also be tested. Also, the chert used to make the reproduction scrapers were not heat treated. Heat treatment is usually done to align the crystalline structure to make it easier to knap (Domanski and Webb 1992, 2007) and might not have an effect on the performance of the tool. Again, no research has been undertaken to study the effects of heat treatment versus no heat treatment on biomechanics and can be a possible avenue for future research.

Bison Hides

The hides were already cured and defleshed to reduce the chance of bacterial infection in case a participant experiences a cut while scraping. To mimic traditional Plains hide processing techniques, the hide was soaked in water for two days to make it pliable. Due to the confined space of the Neuromuscular Lab, the hide was cut to fit across an 18x24" canvas frame. The hides were stretched across the frame and stapled to the frame to imitate the tension Plains groups had while stretching the hide in either position, staked to the ground or upright in a frame.

Muscles and EMG Placement

Since paleopathologies like enthesopathies (enlarged muscle attachments) and osteoarthritis are being considered, the muscles chosen have a clear attachment site on the skeleton. I chose to measure the following muscles: biceps brachii which attaches to the radial tuberosity on the radius, the posterior deltoid which attaches to the deltoid tuberosity on the humerus, and the brachioradialis muscles. The brachioradialis was chosen because the Supinator muscle, which attaches to the supinator crest on the ulna, cannot be measured using surface EMG. However, both muscles aide in supinating the hand and so EMG measurement of the brachioradialis serves as a proxy for the supinator (Bowden and Bowden 2005, White et al. 2012). Appendices F-L have a reference picture of the muscle followed by the corresponding bone, starting with the posterior deltoid. A total of six (6) EMG electrodes are placed on the three muscles to measure the muscle activity during scraping. Data were collected using a BioPack MP 100 with a band pass filter of 10-100 mHz. AcKnowledge 3.8.1 software recorded and analyzed the EMG signals.

Each of these muscles are responsible for initiating a movement. Even though I only focused on 3 muscles, it is important to note that muscles do not move a joint or bone in singularity, rather many muscles are engaged when initiating movement. Due to available equipment and time constraints, I focused on easily identifiable and measurable muscles for this pilot study. The biceps brachii is the main muscle for flexion at the elbow, raising the hand to the shoulder (Bowden and Bowden 2005:166). The posterior deltoid is responsible for extension of the arm, or drawing the arm towards the body (2005:159). Brachioradialis muscles rotate the hand up to anatomical

position and radius over the ulna, in conjunction with the supinator (2005:184). During scraping, there is a significant amount of flexion at the elbow to allow the arm to move freely over the hide and the posterior deltoid would be responsible for pulling the entire arm towards the body. The brachioradialis muscle was chosen to better understand muscle activation when using a hafted scraper versus a handheld scraper (Figure 3.6a-b).



Figure 3.3A and 3.3B. Participants demonstrating the difference in rotation holding (A) a Pre-Contact Scraper and (B) a Post-Contact Scraper.

To understand how these muscles are activated during hide processing, using different tools, and in different positions, electromyography was used. Electromyography (EMG), is used to measure the amount of electricity (Volts) generated by the muscle (Basmajian 1978: 53). EMG electrodes are attached to the skin above the main portion of the muscle, or belly. Each muscle has a specific area where two (2) electrodes are attached. Electrode placements for the biceps, posterior deltoid, and brachioradialis muscles are shown in figure 3.7 below:



Figure 3.4. Electrode Placement on the posterior deltoid, biceps, and brachioradialis, depicted by the black circles. The Grounding Electrode placement is depicted by a green triangle (Based off Konrad 2006).

Grounding electrodes are placed opposite one of the three designated muscle placements. Grounding electrodes eliminate noise/ambient electricity in the surrounding environment (Basmajian 1978:38, De Luca 1993, Konrad 2006). The grounding electrode for this experiment was placed on the seventh cervical vertebrae, opposite the posterior deltoid.

Experiment Protocol

The experiment is a within subject design, meaning each participant is compared to themselves and they serve as their own control. Ten females participated in the experiment (9 right-hand dominant and 1 left-hand dominant). Because females historically were responsible for processing hides (Smith 2000:4-5, Weltfish 1965), only females participants were recruited. Average age 25.4, average height 1.67 meters, and average weight 75.16 kilograms. Participants were assigned a random number to provide anonymity.

The experiment was done in collaboration with the Department of Health and Exercise Science at the University of Oklahoma in the Neuromuscular Research Lab. The experiment consisted of two sessions in the course of one week, with a total time commitment of approximately 2-3 hours. The first session was a familiarization session, where the bison hide processing in the Plains was explained and demonstrated. Following the presentation, participants practiced scraping the bison hides with both types of scrapers and positions. Two hides allowed multiple participants to practice per hide. Once participants felt comfortable using the scrapers, they signed up for one of two days to come in for a 90-minute session to perform the experiment.

The second session, the participants did exercises to determine their maximum voluntary isometric strength (MVC) for each muscle. Each participant contracted to their full strength for three sets and held the contraction for three seconds each. The EMG signal for each participant served as their baseline. Following the isometric contractions, participants performed the four trials on hide scraping: hafted scraper while kneeling, hafted scraper while crouching, handheld scraper while kneeling, and handheld scraper while crouching. The trials were randomized for each participant, so that no participants performed the trials in the same order (Appendix E).

An exercise that emphasized each of the chosen muscles was performed by the participant the measure the MVC. For biceps brachii isometric contractions, participants stood over a bench press performing a single arm bicep curl (Figure 3.8). For the posterior deltoid, participants stood over a bench press lifting the bar with their elbows away from their bodies at a 90 degree angle (Figure 3.9). Finally, the forearm

isometric contractions were performed by tightly gripping a handgrip dynamometer (Figure 3.10).



Figure 3.5. Participant during MVC of Bicep.



Figure 3.6. Participant during MVC of posterior deltoid.



Figure 3.7. Participant during the MVC for the brachioradialis.

Also, during the second visit, I gave a review of the scrapers and positions. Afterwards, EMG electrodes were attached to the bicep, posterior deltoid, and brachioradialis. Once the hide and participant were in position, they scraped for three minutes without EMG data being collected as a warm-up and practice. After the three minutes, the participant rested for one minute and then scraped for ten minutes with EMG data being collected. The participant scraped towards them (pull scraper) followed by a short break and reset to the starting position, to help isolate the contractions. After measurements for each trial, the participant rested for 5-10 minutes. These steps were repeated 4 times until all four trials were completed. Following the end of the final test, the participant completed a survey/pain questionnaire (Appendix D) to describe where pain or discomfort was felt during the test. These data are useful to identify future areas of research.

Chapter 4: Results

Data collected during the experiments with 10 female participants was processed using AcKnowledge 3.8.1 software. EMG signals were filtered through a band pass filter to eliminate artifact movement, signal associated with wire movement and not from muscle activity. The parameters for the band pass filter are 10 Hertz (Hz) for the low filter and 500 Hz for the high filter. The Root Mean Square (RMS) was calculated for each channel: posterior deltoid, biceps brachii, and brachioradialis. The RMS is done to obtain a positive value along the EMG signal in order to get maximum, mean, and median values.

The maximum voluntary contraction (MVC) for each muscle will be presented with two values, the average value and the average maximum value. Each trial will be discussed chronologically in terms of tool use, hafted trials will be presented first followed by handheld trials. Values presented for each trial were the maximum and average values across all ten contractions.

Maximum Voluntary Contractions (MVC)

Tables 4.1-4.3 show the maximum contractions for each participant. By calculating the MVC, each participant provided their own baseline for each muscle that the trials will be compared to, in order to get the percentage of the maximum voluntary contraction (%MVC). The %MVC will demonstrate which tool and position combination exerted more force, which allowed me to generate predictions regarding where osteoarthritis and enthesopathies might develop over the life course of Wichita women in Pre- and Post-Contact periods.

Table 4.1 MV	C Values for Posterior	Deltoid. Values in Hz.
Participant	Average RMS	Maximum RMS during
<u>Number</u>	during MVC	<u>MVC</u>
1	0.22	1.33
2	0.83	4.59
3	0.26	1.28
4	0.22	1.33
5	0.83	5.19
6	0.42	2.04
7	0.14	0.77
8	0.38	1.73
9	0.12	0.75
10	0.44	2.39

Table 4.2 MVC V	alues for Biceps	Brachii. Values in Hz.
Participant Number	Average RMS during MVC	Maximum RMS during MVC
Indiffice		
I	0.88	4.81
2	0.44	2.56
3	0.17	0.95
4	0.24	1.26
5	0.37	2.04
6	0.3	2.12
7	0.13	0.73
8	0.21	0.97
9	0.43	2.53
10	0.94	3.59

Table 4.3 MVC	Values for Brachi	oradialis. Values in Hz.
Participant	Average RMS	Maximum RMS during
<u>Number</u>	during MVC	MVC
1	0.07	0.48
2	0.14	0.84
3	0.15	0.76
4	0.13	0.73
5	0.23	1.29
6	0.22	1.81
7	0.18	0.85
8	0.22	1.15
9	0.12	0.75
10	0.20	1.23

Hafted Crouching

Hafted crouching results are presented below in Table 4.4. The average value is across all 10 contractions the participants did while scraping. The maximum value is the maximum value over the 10 contractions. These are raw values that have not been calculated as a percentage of the MVC. Table 4.4 presents the raw EMG data for each participant in millivolts (mv) for this trial. Table 4.5 presents the calculated %MVC for the trial. The data shown in table 4.5 are correlated to the amount of force being exerted by the muscle during the trial. These values will be the most useful in interpreting paleopathologies in Post-Contact Wichita women.

Trial	11101	<u>Max</u> Mean	Supinator Supinator	0.34 0.04	0.35 0.03	0.33 0.05	0.39 0.04	0.28 0.04	0.53 0.04	0.31 0.03	0.5 0.04	0.56 0.06	0.55 0.06
tad Connching		Mean	Bicep	0.04	0.02	0.03	0.03	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.03	0.06	0.05
lues for Hat	INT INT SMIL	<u>Max</u>	Bicep	0.48	0.23	0.26	0.44	0.27	0.21	0.17	0.43	0.67	0.75
and Maximum Vs		Mean Posterior	Deltoid	0.02	0.06	0.08	0.05	60.0	60.0	0.03	0.08	0.04	0.10
Table / / Mean		Max Posterior	<u>Deltoid</u>	0.32	0.61	0.76	0.47	1.45	1.32	0.29	16.0	0.39	1.28
		Participant	Number	I	2	5	Þ	Ş	9	Ĺ	8	6	10

			or Supinator	57%	21%	33%	31%	17%	18%	17%	18%	05%	03%
rial.	/23.0 K /0	NW 04	<u>Max</u> Supinato	71%	42%	43%	53%	22%	23%	36%	43%	759%	45%
l Crouching T	10/10 V /0	<u> </u>	<u>Average</u> Bicep	05%	02%	18%	13%	%50	%10	15%	14%	14%	05%
VC for Hafted			<u>% MVC</u> <u>Max Bicep</u>	10%	%60	27%	35%	13%	10%	23%	44%	26%	21%
Percentage of M	VIVC	Average	<u>Posterior</u> Deltoid	09%	°%L0	31%	23%	11%	21%	21%	21%	33%	23%
Table 4.5		<u>90 MIVC MAX</u>	<u>Posterior</u> Deltoid	24%	14%	%65	%58	%87	%59	9688	%85	22%	%tS
			<u>Number</u>	1	2	£	7	5	9	L	8	6	10

Averaging the %MVC for the Hafted Crouching trials and all following trials (Table 4.6) provided an average muscle activation for the participants. Calculating this measurement facilitated drawing interpretations on muscle and skeletal activity as a population, rather than on an individual basis. This is because skeletal biologists interpret paleopathological patterns on a population level.

Table 4.6 Average	%MVC for Hafte	d Crouching Trials
Posterior Deltoid	Bicep	Brachioradialis
$20\%\pm9\%$	$10.1\%\pm5\%$	$29.2\%\pm14\%$

Based on the %MVC average for the three muscle groups measured, the posterior deltoid reached 20% of the MVC for the 10 participants. The biceps brachii 10.1% of the MVC and the brachioradialis was the highest %MVC with 29.2%. This indicates that the across the entire sample, the brachioradialis exerted more force than the other two muscles.



Figure 4.1A and 4.1B. Participant during the Hafted Crouching trial (A) view from above and (B) view from side.

Hafted Kneeling

Hafted kneeling values for each participant are presented below. This trial is using the hafted tool (Pre-Contact Scraper) while the hide is upright and the participant kneeling in front of the hide. Tables 4.7-4.9 report maximum and average values, %MCV, and average %MVC for this trial, respectively.

	Table 4.7	/ Mean and Maxi	mum value	s Ior Haned	nneeung 1 mai.	
	Max	Mean				
Participant	Posterior	Posterior	Max	<u>Mean</u>	Max	<u>Mean</u>
Number	<u>Deltoid</u>	Deltoid	Bicep	<u>Bicep</u>	Brachioradialis	Brachioradialis
1	0.22	0.03	0.93	0.07	0.26	0.03
2	1.07	0.06	0.84	0.04	0.59	0.06
3	0.49	0.05	0.48	0.04	0.47	0.06
4	0.34	0.03	0.83	0.07	0.45	0.04
5	0.66	0.06	0.43	0.03	0.61	0.06
9	1.19	0.1	0.38	0.03	1.15	0.07
7	0.2	0.03	0.34	0.03	0.44	0.03
8	0.75	0.06	0.55	0.04	0.49	0.05
9	0.3	0.04	0.57	0.06	0.62	0.05
10	1.26	0.09	2	0.09	1.11	0.07

Table 4.9 Average %	MVC for Hafte	ed Kneeling Trial.
Posterior Deltoid	Bicep	Brachioradialis
$17.5\% \pm 8\%$	$15.4\% \pm 8\%$	33.2% ± 9%

As with the Hafted Crouching, the brachioradialis average %MVC is

highest among hafted kneelers, with posterior deltoid and biceps brachii.



Figure 4.2. Participant during Hafted Kneeling Trial.

Handheld Crouch

Handheld crouching is using the replicated Post-Contact scraper, without a haft, and crouched over the bison hide to imitate the bison hide being staked to the ground.

Tables 4.10-4.12 present the maximum and mean values, %MVC, and average %MVC.

	neaN	Brachioradialis	60'0	7 0'0	20.0	0.03	<u>50.0</u>	0.11	7 0'0	0.06	0.06	0.08
ld Crouch Trial.	Max	Brachioradialis	96'0	0.31	6.47	6.47	0.42	1.08	85.0	0.51	0.45	0.73
for Handhe	Mean	Bicep	0.02	0.02	0.04	0.02	0.03	0.04	0.03	0.06	0.02	0.04
imum Values	мыM	Bicep	5.0	0.24	0.44	0.29	6.33	0.48	0.24	0.65	0.16	<u> 0.65</u>
0 Mean and Maxi	<u>Mean</u> Posterior	Deltoid	0.02	0.14	0.13	0.04	0.1	0.08	0.03	0.09	0.04	0.11
Table 4.1	<u>Max</u> Posterior	Deltoid	0.24	1.18	1.16	0.41	1.29	66'0	0.23	0.91	0.49	1.21
	Particinant	Number	1	2	3	4	5	9	Ĺ	8	6	10

	% NIVC	<u>Average</u> Supinator	129%	29%	47%	23%	22%	05%	22%	27%	05%	04%
Lrial.	36 MIVC	<u>Max</u> Supinator	02%	37%	62%	64%	33%	06%	45%	44%	06%	59%
held Crouch	<i>ଆ</i> .	Average Bicep	02%	05%	24%	%80	08%	13%	23%	29%	05%	04%
MIVC for Hand		<u>% MVC</u> <u>Max Bicep</u>	01%	%60	46%	23%	16%	23%	33%	9%29	06%	18%
.11 Percentage of	% MVC	<u>Posterior</u> Deltoid	%60	17%	%50	18%	12%	19%	21%	24%	33%	25%
Table 4	% MIVC Max	<u>Posterior</u>	18%	26%	%16	31%	25%	49%	03%	63%	65%	51%
	Participant	Number	I	2	3	4	5	9	Ĺ	ø	6	10

Table 4.12 Average %MVC for Handheld Crouch Trial								
Posterior Deltoid	Bicep	Brachioradialis						
$22.8\% \pm 12\%$	$12.1\%\pm10\%$	$43.9\% \pm 32.1\%$						

Handheld Post-Contact Scrapers did not have a shaft, so I expected the brachioradialis would be more engaged. Because the forearm rotates more so the long side of the scraper would be in contact with the hide more force would be exerted to hold the scraper in place. Engagement of the biceps is low and could be due to the flexion at the elbow and minimal force being exerted by the muscle. The posterior deltoid is more engaged in handheld crouching position, again because it is pulling the arm towards the body during the scraping movement. However, it is also engaged to rotate the Humerus laterally (away from the body). Two other deltoid muscles are responsible for rotating the humerus laterally along with the pectoralis major. Further analysis of the deltoid in its entirety will have to be done as well as including the pectoralis major EMG data.



Figure 4.3. Participant during Handheld Crouching Trial.

Handheld Kneeling

The final trial results are the Handheld Kneeling. Wherein the Post-Contact scraper was used while the hide was upright and the participant in knelt in front of the hide. Tables 4.13-4.15 report the mean and maximum values, %MVC, and the average %MVC.

		<u>Mean</u>	Brachioradialis	0.06	0.04	<u>50.0</u>	0.04	0.05	80.0	0.03	0.06	0.06	0.1
eld Kneeling		<u>Max</u>	<u>Brachioradialis</u>	0.8	0.45	0.44	0.45	0.35	0.64	0.29	96.0	0.86	0.92
lues for Handl			<u>Mean Bicep</u>	0.03	0.03	0.06	0.03	0.06	0.05	0.04	0.14	0.02	0.04
faximum Va		<u>Max</u>	Bicep	0.41	0.41	0.53	0.27	0.6	0.52	0.48	1.16	0.2	1
4.13 Mean and N	Mean	Posterior	Deltoid	0.03	0.14	0.12	0.05	0.11	0.11	0.04	0.13	0.06	0.12
Table	<u>Max</u>	Posterior	Deltoid	0.37	1.42	0.81	0.46	1.72	1.67	0.34	1.25	0.45	1.14
		<u>Participant</u>	Number	1	2	ę	4	5	9	7	8	6	10

	<u>% MVC</u> Average	Supinator	86%	29%	33%	31%	21%	36%	17%	2796	05%	05%
ing.	<u>% MVC</u> Max	Supinator	167%	24%	%85	%79	27%	35%	%t£	%£8	%511	%SL
indheld Knee	<u>%</u> Average	Bicep	03%	%10	35%	13%	16%	17%	31%	67%	05%	04%
of MVC for Ha	% MVC	<u>Max Bicep</u>	31%	%60	41%	%70	12%	25%	%79	%19	27%	42%
4.14 Percentage o	<u>% MVC</u> <u>Average</u> Posterior	Deltoid	14%	17%	46%	23%	13%	26%	29%	34%	%50	27%
Table	% MVC Max Posterior	Deltoid	28%	31%	63%	35%	33%	82%	9644	72%	%90	48%
	Participant	Number	1	2	5	4	5	9	Ĺ	8	6	10

Table 4.15 Average %MVC for Handheld Kneeling.									
Posterior Deltoid	Bicep	Brachioradialis							
$27.9\% \pm 12.5\%$	$19.8\% \pm 19.9\%$	$38.0\% \pm 20.0\%$							

For the final trial, the posterior deltoid and brachioradialis muscles were more engaged than the Bicep. The Bicep was more engaged with the handheld scraper in the kneeling position than the crouching position, likely because due to the bicep exerted force outward from the body. Compared to the posterior deltoid in the crouching position which pushed the arm downward to apply pressure to dehair the hide. Handheld scraping in the kneeling position provided a similar view of muscle activity as its crouching counterpart. The Brachioradialis is more engaged due to the rotation of the Radius bone and holding the scraper while the posterior deltoid was supported the Humerus being extended laterally.



Figure 4.4A and 4.4B. Participant during Handheld Crouching Trail, (A) superior view and (B) lateral view.

Repeated Measures ANOVA

A 2x2 repeated measures ANOVA test was performed on each muscle, posterior deltoid, biceps brachii, and Brachioradialis, to test an interaction effect. An interaction effect compares between multiple levels of each factor to determine if there is a statistically significant difference for one or both factors. The factors chosen for the ANOVA test are Tool Type and Position. If the interaction effect is significant, then each trial will be compared to each other. If the interaction effect is not significant, then

the effects of the tool or positions are tested to determine if one or the other has a significant effect on that muscle. Significance value is set as $p \le 0.05$.

Posterior Deltoid ANOVA Results

For the posterior deltoid, the interaction effect had a p value of .003, a Bonferroni correction of <.0125 was added to the interaction effect for the posterior deltoid. Because the interaction effect was significant, meaning the tool type and position significantly affected the %MVC of the posterior deltoid, each trial was compared to each other. Handheld kneeling compared to hafted kneeling was significant (.003). Handheld crouching versus handheld kneeling was also significant (.023). Handheld kneeling versus hafted crouching was not significant (.230). Hafted crouching versus hafted kneeling was also not significant (.165). These values are presented below in Figure 4.5



Figure 4.5 Mean EMG RMS of posterior deltoid for each trial. Asterisk"*" indicates significance

Biceps Brachii ANOVA Results

The interaction effect for biceps brachii is .53, meaning there is no significant effect between the trials. However, there is significance for the position (p=.009) but not the tool (p=.425). Meaning that the position had more of an effect on the innervation of the biceps brachii while scraping. Figures 4.2a and 4.2b depict the average EMG RMS values.





Brachioradialis ANOVA Results

The brachioradialis had an interaction effect of .058, neither the tool effect (p=0.122) or position effect (p=0.79) was significant. The brachioradialis was interesting in that there was not effect considering using the handheld tool requires more supination than when using the hafted tool. One reason is that a small sample size might have affected the statistical results. Another reason is that there was a participant

whose %MVC value was over 100%. Meaning the participant when doing the MVC on the hand dynamometer did not contract to their full strength. So, when doing the trials the participant engaged their brachioradialis more than when doing the MVC.



Figure 4.7. Mean EMG RMS values for brachioradialis during all trials.

Summary

Analyzing muscle activity during these four trials allowed a chance to understand how changes in Wichita hide scraping impacted the musculo-skeletal system. Though there is not a lot of statistical significance, there is a qualitative difference when looking at the graphs (Figure 4.1-4.3). As a pilot study, these results are promising and a larger sample size could help to highlight more of the difference between the two tools and positions.

Chapter 5: Discussions and Conclusion

In this final chapter, potential musculo-skeletal stresses Wichita women might have experienced while scraping hides during Pre- and Post-Contact Periods are proposed and discussed. Two questions guided this research: 1) is there a difference in muscle activity between using a hafted scraper or a handheld scraper, 2) If differences do exist, hypothesize what paleopathological indicators (i.e. enthesopathies, osteroarthritis) a Post-Contact Wichita skeletal population would have developed. The guiding theories driving the interest in this research is based on Ruff's article (2006), on bone functional adaptation and biocultural theory by Cohen and Armelagos (1984).

Bone is a living tissue that adapts throughout a lifetime to tribulations. Because bone is malleable and adaptive, skeletal biologists have used bone morphology and muscle attachment sites to investigate past activities (Ruff et al. 2006:484). Culture and environment also can cause changes in the skeleton. For example, spear thrusting (Churchill 2002, Churchill et al. 1996) and scraper technology changes, the body will reflect changes in activity patterns and changes in material culture. Therefore, cultural behaviors, patterns, and shifts, such as the dramatic changes highlighted in the Pre- and Post-Contact Wichita hide processing, are reflected in the skeleton (Cohen and Armelagos 1984, Larsen 1997, Zuckerman and Martin 2016).

Since no Pre- and Post-Contact Wichita skeletal populations were available to study, an experimental design was developed. Employing biocultural theory from Cohen and Armelagos (1984) and bone functional adaptation from Ruff (2006), it is known that the musculo-skeletal system will adapt to different mechanical stressors. Furthermore cultural patterns, such as hide scraping, spear thrusting, canoeing and other

repetitive activities will also be recorded on the skeleton (Cohen and Armelagos 1984, Merbs 1983, Zuckerman and Martin 2016).

Wichita society changed dramatically between Pre- and Post- Contact Periods, especially when they engaged with French fur traders. With bison hides in high demand for French and European markets, the Wichita adapted scraper technology to take less time to make in order to have more time to prepare hides (Cleeland 2008). Post-Contact Period scrapers were produced in greater frequency than the Pre-Contact Period scrapers (Cleeland 2008, Perkins et al. 2008). A working hypothesis by Perkins and colleagues (2008) is that marriage patterns among the Wichita also changed, so that men were able to marry more wives to produce more hides and gain prestige through trade. These cultural changes to the demands of the French Fur Trade, the increase in bison hide production and a new scraper being held differently, would have an observable effect on the musculo-skeletal system.

Using EMG to measure muscle force in the posterior deltoid, biceps, and brachioradialis, a model is proposed of what variations would exist between Wichita women who lived during the Pre- and Post-Contact periods. If a muscle, or muscles, exert more force, the musculo-skeletal system will adapt (Ruff 2006) and develop paleopathologies that reflect the biomechanical use patterns. Muscle force exertion is used to propose a model of activity related paleopathologies (Jurmain et al. 2012, Waldron 2012), such as enthesopathies and osteoarthritis. Enthesopathies are enlarged muscle attachment sites that are used to indicate musculo-skeletal activity patterns in past populations (Jurmain et al. 2012). Osteoarthritis occurs when the cartilage in a

joint degenerates and the bone reacts by forming osteophytes (bony spurs) and in severe cases, eburnation when the bones of the joint polish each other (Waldron 2012).

Analysis Interpretations

Based on the average %MVC (Maximum Voluntary Contractions) from hafted and handheld, reconfigured from Tables 4.6, 4.9, 4.12, and 4.15, indicating different forces produced by the muscles (Table 5.1). The bones would have adjusted to these differing forces and would have produced differences, in terms of location and intensity of paleopathological changes. The repeated measures ANOVA indicated the posterior deltoid was significantly different among each trial, the bicep was significant depending on positions, and the brachioradialis was not significant. Overall each muscle performed differently between the Pre- and Post-Contact scrapers, therefore differences are to be expected in frequency and intensity of observable paleopathological anomalies such as enthesopathies and osteoarthritis. But first interpretations of each muscle's performance during the trials will be discussed.

Table 5.1 %MVC of Hafted and Handheld Trials.									
	Posterior Deltoid	Biceps Brachii	Brachioradialis						
Hafted Crouching	20.0% ± 9.0%	10.1% ± 5.0%	29.2% ± 14.0%						
Hafted Kneeling	17.5% ± 8.0%	15.4% ± 8.0%	33.2% ± 9.0%						
Handheld Crouching	22.8% ± 12.0%	$12.1\% \pm 10.0\%$	43.9% ± 32.1%						
Handheld Kneeling	27.9% ± 12.5%	19.8% ± 19.9%	38.0% ± 20.0%						

Posterior Deltoid Interpretation

Based on the average %MVC between the Pre-Contact (hafted) and Post-Contact (handheld), there is a difference in muscle exertion. The Posterior Deltoid is more activated using the handheld scraper than when using the hafted scraper. Due to the position of the arm while using the handheld scraper (Figure 3.6a), the posterior deltoid is holding the arm away from the body. With the hafted scraper, the arm is close to the side of the body and therefore the posterior deltoid does not have to be as highly innervated because it is not extending the arm away from the body. Comparing between the two positions, crouching and kneeling, the posterior deltoid is activated more in the crouching position. To remove hair, the arm was being pushed down, causing the posterior deltoid to exert more force on the entire arm than in the kneeling position.

Biceps Brachii Interpretation

Innervation of the biceps brachii between the two tool types was less than expected; however, interesting patterns arose. It was less engaged in the crouching than in the kneeling positions documented in table 5.1 frequencies. As with the posterior deltoid applying force in the crouching position, forces the arm downward, biceps brachii is most likely responsible for extending the arm outward and applying force in the kneeling position. The same pattern appeared regardless of whether the hafted or handheld scraper was used.
Brachioradialis Interpretation

For the brachioradialis muscle, overall, it was more activated when using the handheld scraper than when utilizing the hafted scraper (Table 5.1). Without the haft, the brachioradialis had to rotate the radius more for the scraper to be more functional while de-hairing hides. Even without, statistical significance in the interaction effect, the body would still respond to higher mechanical loadings. In this case, an enlarged supinator crest on the ulna. There seems to be no effect from the position on brachioradialis innervation.

Pre-Contact Wichita: What is known

There are several Pre-Contact skeletal populations but the largest Wichita cemetery. Indeed the largest cemetery in the southern plains, is McLemore (34WA5). McLemore is located among the Washita River and dates to the Washita River Phase 1100-1450 A.D. (Ellis 2015). Since the site is before contact, scrapers that would have been employed by the community would have been hafted scrapers of the style used in the experimental EMG study. Chelsea Ellis (2015), a Master's student at the University of Oklahoma, analyzed the human remains from the McLemore site and her analysis will be used as a comparison between paleopathologies between Pre- and Post-Contact Wichita skeletal populations.

Her analysis focused on determining why so many subadults were interred at McLemore, where she discovered that scurvy and otitis media (ear infections) were prevalent among the subadults at McLemore. Among the adults, observable indications of biomechanical stress and degenerative joint diseases were reported. Robust muscle attachments (enthesopathies) were found primarily on the humeri, femora, and tibiae,

indicating that individuals utilized their arms and legs on a daily basis and strenuously enough to enact morphological changes on the skeleton (Ellis 2015). Other biomechanical stress markers were also noted, such as squatting facets and bilateral spondylolysis (stress fractures of the vertebrae) were present (2015). In the sample, osteoarthritis and osteophytosis (osteoarthritis of the spinal column) were also observed. A child of about nine or ten years old exhibited osteoarthritic changes (2015). All adults displayed degenerative joint disease: osteoarthritis in the knees, hips, shoulders, elbows, and wrists (Ellis 2015).

Post-Contact Wichita Hypotheses

Wichita women during the Post-Contact period using the handheld scrapers would more than likely exhibit paleopathologies different from their Pre-Contact ancestors. Although no statistical significanceswere found for every muscle measured, there was still a general trend of more force being exerted using the Post-Contact scrapers. Therefore, under functional bone adaptation (Ruff et al. 2006), changes would still occur. Overall, enlarged enthesopathies of the deltoid tuberosity on the humerus and supinator crest on the ulna compared to Pre-Contact Wichita populations. Increased osteoarthritis of all limbs due to increased intensity and duration of bison hide processing and perhaps an earlier onset of osteoarthritis. The spinal column would also exhibit osteophytosis, also at an earlier age.

Enthesopathy Interpretations

Attachment sites for the brachioradialis and posterior deltoid on the ulna and humerus, respectively, would be enlarged compared to Pre-Contact populations that used a hafted scraper. Because more force is being exerted by these muscles during scraping, the skeletal system would have adjusted to this change in force by depositing more bone to areas where more or different forces are being applied by the muscle(s) during scraping. Enthesopathies at the radial tuberosity due to increased and sustained use of the biceps brachii could also develop. The radial head would also showcase wear and tear due to rotating while using Post-Contact scrapers.

Elbow Joint Interpretation

Osteoarthritis at the radiohumeral joint (elbow) would be expected in a Post-Contact population. In order to use a handheld scraper, the radius via the brachioradialis and supinator muscles, is rotated more than when using a hafted scraper. Over time, the elbow joint would begin to wear down based on repetitive scraping with a handheld scraper. Other paleopathologies of the hand, wrist, and shoulder would have also afflicted Post-Contact Wichita women: such as, arthritis of the phalangeal joints (fingers), Carpal Tunnel, and arthritis of the shoulder girdle (clavicle, acromion process and glenoid cavity of the scapula).

Age of Onset for Osteoarthritis

In addition to different scrapers being used, Wichita society processed more bison hides and marriage patterns changed. According to Perkins et al. (2008), the prestige of Wichita men shifted from success in raids to successful hunts. Without successful hunts for hides, the men would not be able to engage with the hide trade with the French and have less opportunity for marriages. Men who were successful were more likely to have multiple wives to produce hides and therefore be more successful in trading with the French (Perkins et al. 2008). Because bison hide processing was no longer based on the needs of the community and instead produced for French fur trade

as well as community needs (i.e. clothing), Wichita women may have begun processing hides at an earlier age. Determining if Wichita women engaged in bison hide processing earlier, would be to assess patterns of degenerative joint disorders and other anomalies such as os acromiale (unfused/partially fused acromion), osteoarthritis, and osteophytosis . Analyzing age of onset of osteoarthritis and a higher prevalence osteoarthritis among Wichita women, then compare it to osteoarthritis in a Pre-Contact Wichita population.

Common Paleopathologies of Pre- and Post-Contact Wichita Populations

A common trait I anticipate would be shared among Pre- and Post-Contact Wichita women, is the presence of squatting facets. Squatting facets occur if a person kneels or squats for long periods of time during a variety of activities (Ortner 2003) and manifest on the Talus and distal end of the Tibia. Considering hide scraping in either a kneeling or a crouching position, hide processing can vary in duration, and the amount of hides a woman processes, stress over a long period of time can be applied to the Talus and Tibia, causing squatting facets (Ortner 2003).

Cautions in Interpreting Activity Related Paleopathologies

As I propose this model of what paleopathologies a Post-Contact Wichita skeletal population would exhibit, it is important to reiterate the works of Robert Jurmain (1991, 1999), arguing that activity reconstruction is not clear cut. There are many factors that can influence what paleopathological anomalies and degeneration an individual will develop, from intensity of the activity and duration to genetics. Also, to keep in mind that humans do not engage in one activity in their daily lives and their skeleton will reflect a lifetime of differing uses of their bodies. Despite all this, without

a Post-Contact Wichita associated skeletal population to physically assess and compare to a Pre-Contact population (i.e. McLemore), utilizing EMG can be useful in understanding past behaviors and how the musculo-skeletal system might have responded to different stressors. In addition, observations of other skeletal populations can be used to test the results and/or substantiate previous skeletal analyses.

Implications for Activity Reconstruction Studies

Activity reconstruction in Biological Anthropology has had a contentious past. Recent questions whether osteoarthritis and enthesopathies are indications of activity at all (Cardoso et al. 2010, Weiss 2003). One perspective argues that activity related paleopathologies are more indicative of age related deterioration instead of activity. On the other hand, Ruff and colleagues (2006) argue that the life history of an individual is reflected in their skeleton and these studies (Cardoso et al. 2010, Weiss 2003) appear to be viewing skeletal remains statically rather than taking into account the dynamic life of the skeletal system, individual and population. Utilizing EMG in activity reconstruction would allow a dynamic view of muscle involvement during past activities.

Shaw et al. (2012) and Sládek et al. (2016) used EMG to further their understanding of what can be observed in skeletal populations. The use of EMG in activity reconstructions can also be used in proposing models of ancient human activity when there are no skeletal populations to analyze. Furthermore, EMG use could potentially be used in describing the etiologies of osteoarthritis and enthesopathies. Measuring the force exerted by muscles and muscle groups, can help to understand how the skeletal system physiologically adapted to different stressors (intensity and

duration). EMG can also help to verify or disprove previous analyses of activity related paleopathologies.

Future Research Directions

With EMG being a new area of research and methodology in skeletal biology and activity reconstruction increased data collection, standardization, and overall research production is possible. Only one other study has examined scraping using a chipped stone scraper and it was only used in one trial (Shaw et al. 2012).

Studying the effects of different material types of lithics (i.e. obsidian, chert, quartz) on muscle activation would be beneficial in understanding if the sharpness of these tools affect muscle innervation. Furthermore, when considering material sources, studying muscle activation among different sub-types of material (i.e. Georgetown chert, Pedernales chert, Florence A chert) and see if the different sub-types produce measurable differences in EMG signals. Overall, this is engaging and exciting research that can and should be used in studying the past and understanding other activities.

Indicating which scraper was used by participant would allow for more detailed analyses of the length, weight, circumference, and scraping edge of the Pre- and Post-Contact scrapers. Furthermore, including BMI and arm length as other variables could be able to help extrapolating the effect of past behaviors.

The experiment undertaken in this thesis research (pilot study) necessitates a larger sample size to help highlight the differences noted as well as provide greater statistical significance. Placing EMG electrodes on the other areas of the deltoid (anterior and middle), forearm muscles, the trapezius, pectoralis major, and latissimus dorsi to create a more holistic physiological profile of the body during scraping.

Measuring the muscles would be beneficial to understanding what changes the spine might have undergone in the different position, kneeling and crouching. For the spine, increase in osteophytes and deterioration of the spinal column (e.g. disc herniation, stenosis) can occur with intense mechanical loadings. Morphological changes in the humeri, radii, ulnae and clavicles can be affected by differing muscular use as demonstrated by two other EMG studies previously discussed (Shaw et al. 2012, Sládek et al. 2016). Bone morphology of the lower limbs are also affected by intense muscular innervation. EMG placement on the lower limbs would be interesting to measure their innervation during body position(s). For the crouching position, measuring the nondominant arm, the arm supporting the body, and comparing it to the dominant arm scraping could prove interesting. It could have implications for handedness studies and might follow Shaw et al. (2012) where the non-dominant arm was supplying most of the force during spear thrusting.

These measurements could then be used to further hypothesize what paleopathologies a Post-Contact Wichita skeletal population would exhibit as well as furthering confirming the hypotheses presented here. As well as, comparing to previous studies of skeletal populations that have a detailed paleopathological assessment and description (Merbs 1983).

Conclusion

Activity reconstruction is a fascinating area of biological anthropology, offering many avenues to study the past. The use of EMG in biological anthropology studies has immense opportunities to expand and further the field. By providing a dynamic and real time view of muscle engagement during past activities, such as scraping and spear

thrusting, EMG can shed light on the bodies of our ancestors and allow for a deeper look into the past. Furthermore, interdisciplinary collaboration with departments such as Health and Exercise Science and Kinesiology who study the physiology of human movement can aide in understanding the life history of skeletal populations. With this new area of study in biological anthropology, new avenues of research and new insights can be gained to further understand how our bodies react to the biocultural stresses of the world.

References

Basmajian, J.V.

1978 Muscles Alive: Their Functions Revealed by Electromyography, 4th Edition. The Williams & Wilkins Company. Baltimore, Maryland

Beardsley, Chris

Electromyography (EMG). <u>https://www.strengthandconditioningresearch.com/biomechanics/electromyography-emg/</u>. Accessed December 15, 2017.

- Beck, Lane Anderson
- 2006 Kidder, Hooton, Pecos, and Birth of Bioarchaeology. In *Bioarchaeology: The Contextual Analysis of Human Remains*. Ed. by Jane Buikstra and Lane A. Beck. pp 83-94

Binford, Lewis R.

- 1967 Smudge Pits and Hide Smoking: The Use of Analogy in Archaeological Reasoning. In *American Antiquity*, Vol. 32, No.1, pp. 1-12
- 1980 Willow Smoke and Dogs' Tails: Hunter-Gatherer Settlement Systems and Archaeological Site Formation. In *American Antiquity*, Vol. 45, No. 1, pp. 4-20

Bowden, Bradley S. and Joan M. Bowden

2005 An Illustrated Atlas of the Skeletal Muscles. 2nd Edition. Morton Publishing Company. Englewood, CO

Buikstra, Jane E.

1977 Biocultural Dimensions of Archeological Study: A Regional Perspective. In Biocultural Adaptation in Prehistoric America, ed. by R.L. Blakely. Pp 67-84, Proceedings of the Southern Anthropological Society, No. 11. University of Georgia Press. Athens, GA.

Buikstra, Jane E. and Della C. Cook

1980 Paleopathology: An American Account. Annual Review of Anthropology pp. 433-470

Cardoso, F. Alves and C.Y. Henderson

2010 Enthesopathy Formation in the Humerus: Data from Known Age-at-Dead and Known Occupation Skeletal Collections. In *American Journal of Physical Anthropology*, Vol. 141, pp. 550-560

Catlin, George

1834 *Comanche Village, Women Dressing Robes and Drying Meat.* Smithsonian Museum of American Art. Washington, D.C.

Churchill, S.E.

2002 Of Assegais and Bayonets: Reconstructing Prehistoric Spear Use. In Evolutionary Anthropology 185. Issues, Nres, Rev. 11,185-186

Churchill, S.E. et al.

1996 Late Pleistocene Human Technological and Subsistence Behavior: Functional Interpretations of Upper Limb Morphology. In *Quaternaria Nova: The European Mousterian* Vol. 6, pp 413-447. Editors A. Bietti and S. Grimaldi.

Cleeland, Lauren M.

2008 Wichita Expedient Hide Scraping Technology and the Eighteenth Century French Market Economy. Unpublished Master's Thesis, Department of Anthropology, University of Oklahoma, Norman Campus.

Cohen, Mark Nathan and George J. Armelagos

- 1984 Paleopathology at the Origins of Agriculture. Florida. University Press of Florida.
- Creel, Darrell
- 1991 Bison Hides in Late Prehistoric Exchange in the Southern Plains. *American Antiquity*, Vol. 56 No. 1 pp. 40-49
- De Luca, Carlo J.
- 1993 The Use of Surface Electromyography in Biomechanics. In *Journal of Applied Biomechanics*, Vol. 13, no. 2, pp. 135-163

Domanski, Marian and John Webb

- 1992 Effect of Heat Treatment on Siliceous Rocks Used in Prehistoric Lithic Technology. In *Journal of Archaeological Science*, Vol. 19, pp 601-614
- 2007 A Review of Heat Treatment. In *Lithic Technology* 32:2, pp 153-194

Ellis, Chelsea

2015 Living and Dying at the McLemore Site (34WA5): A Bioarchaeological Analysis of Health and Mortality. Unpublished M.A. Thesis, Department of Anthropology, The University of Oklahoma

Godinho, Ricardo Miguel

2016 Bone Biomechanical Function and Adaptation. In *Cadernos do GEEvH*. http://jimdo.com/cadernos-do-geevh

Goodman, Alan H. et al.

1984 The Chronological Distribution of Enamel Hypoplasias From Prehistoric Dickson Mounds Populations. In *American Journal of Physical Anthropology* Vol. 65, pp. 259-266 Hein, J.R. et al.

1981 Chert Petrology and Geochemistry, Mid Pacific Mountains and Hess Rise, Deep Sea Drilling Project Leg 62. In *Deep Sea Drilling Project Reports and Publications* Vol. 62, pp 711-748.

Henderson et al.

2013 Occupational Mobility in 19th Century Rural England: Interpretation of Entheseal Changes. In *International Journal of Osteoarchaeology*, Vol 23, pp. 197-210

Ingersoll, Daniel, John E. Yellen, and William Macdonald, editors

1977 Experimental Archaeology. Columbia University Press. New York, New York

Jurmain, Robert

- 1977 Stress and the Etiology of Osteoarthritis. In *American Journal of Physical Anthropology*, Vol 46, pp. 353-366
- 1980 The Pattern of Involvement of Appendicular Degenerative Joint Disease. In *American Journal of Physical Anthropology*, Vol 53, pp. 143-150
- 1991 Degenerative Changes in Peripheral Joints as Indicators of Mechanical Stress: Opportunities and Limitations. In *International Journal of Osteoarchaeology*, Vol. 1, pp. 247-252

Jurmain, Robert et al.

2012 Bioarchaeology's Holy Grail: The Reconstruction of Activity. In *A Companion to Paleopathology*, First Edition. Edited by Anne L. Grauer. Blackwell Publishing Ltd. pp. 531-552

Jurmain, Robert D. and Lynn Kilgore

1995 Skeletal Evidence of osteoarthritis: a palaeopathological perspective. In *Annals of Rheumatic Diseases*, Vol 54, pp. 443-450

Konrad, Peter

2006 The ABC of EMG: A Practical Introduction to Kinesiological Electromyography, Version 1.4. Noraxon INC. USA.

Lanyon, L.E.

1982 Mechanical Function and Bone Remodeling. In *Bone in Clinical Orthopaedics*. Sumner-Smith, G., editor. Philadelphia: Saunders, pp 273-304

Larsen, Clark Spencer

1997 Bioarchaeology: Interpreting Behavior from the Human Skeleton. Cambridge University Press

2002 Bioarchaeology: The Lives and Lifestyles of Past People. In *Journal of Archaeological Research.* Vol 10, No. 2. pp. 119-166

Laschet, C.

Leith, Elizabeth A.

European Trade Goods on the Southern Plains: The Bryson-Paddock (34KA5) and Deer Creek (34KA3) Sites. *Plains Anthropologist*, Vol. 53 No. 208, Memoir 40: Land of Our Ancestors: Studies in Protohistoric and Historic Wichita Cultures, pp. 551-564

Lyman, R. Lee and Michael J. O'Brien

2001 The Direct Historical Approach, Analogical Reasoning, and Theory in Americanist Archaeology. In *Journal of Archaeological Method and Theory*, Vol. 8, No.4, pp. 303-342

Merbs, Charles F.

1983 Patterns of Activity-Induced Pathology in a Canadian Inuit Population. In *National Museum of Man Mercury Series*, No. 119. Archaeological Survey of Canada

Meyers, W.J.

1977 Chertification in the Mississippian Lake Valley Formation, Sacramento Mountains, New Mexico. In *Sedimentology* Vol. 24, pp. 75-105

Odell, George H.

- 1999 The Organization of Labor at a Protohistoric Settlement in Oklahoma. *Journal* of Field Archaeology, Vol 26 No. 4, pp. 407-421
- 2003 Wichita Tools on First Contact with the French. In *Stone Tool Traditions in the Contact Era*, ed. Charles R. Cobb, pp. 29-50
- 2008 Interpreting Wichita Lifeways at the Cusp of Contact. In *Plains Anthropologist*, Vol. 53 No. 208, Memoir 40: Land of Our Ancestors: Studies in Protohistoric and Historic Wichita Cultures, pp. 471-486

Ortner, Donald J.

2003 Identification of Pathological Conditions in Human Skeletal Remains, 2nd. San Diego, CA: Academic Press

Ortner, Donald J. and Walter G.J. Putschar

1981 Identification of Pathological Conditions in Human Skeletal Remains. Smithsonian Contributions to Anthropology, No. 28

Owsley, Douglas W. and Richard L. Jantz

¹⁹⁸⁴ On the Origins of Cherts. In Facies Vol. 10, pp 257-290

1994 Skeletal Biology in the Great Plains. Smithsonian

Perkins, Stephen M., Susan C. Vehik, and Richard R. Drass

The Hide Trade and Wichita Social Organization: An Assessment of
 Ethnological Hypotheses Concerning Polygyny. In *Plains Anthropologist*, Vol. 53, No. 208, Memoir 40: Land of Our Ancestors: Studies in Protohistoric and Historic Wichita Cultures, pp. 431-443

Powell, Mary Lucas

1991 Ranked Status and Health in the Mississippian Chiefdom at Moundville. In What Mean These Bones: Studies in Southeastern Bioarchaeology. Ed. by Mary Lucas Powell, Patricia S. Bridges, and Ann Marie Wagner Mires. The University of Alabama Press. Tuscaloosa, AL

Powell, Mary Lucas

1998 Status and Health in Prehistory: A Case Study of the Moundville Chiefdom. Smithsonian Institution Press. Washington and London.

Raab, L. Mark and Albert C. Goodyear

- 1984 Middle-Range Theory in Archaeology: A Critical Review of Origins and Applications. In *American Antiquity*, Vol. 43, No. 2, pp. 255-268
- Robb, John E.
- 1998 The Interpretation of Skeletal Muscle Sites: A Statistical Approach. In *International Journal of Osteoarchaeology*, Vol. 8, pp. 363-377

Robertson, D. Gordon E. et al.

2014 Research Methods in Biomechanics, 2nd Edition. Human Kinetics. Champaign, Illinois

Rose, Jerome C., Burnett, Blaeuer, and Nassaney

- 1984 Paleopathology and the Origins of Maize Agriculture in the Lower Mississippi Valley and Caddoan Cultural Area. In Paleopathology and the Origins of Agriculture Cohen and Armelagos (eds.) New York: Academic Press.
- Rose, Jerome C. et al.
- 1998 Skeletal Biology of the Prehistoric Caddo. In *The Native History of the Caddo: Their Place in Southeastern Archaeology and Ethnohistory*. Ed. by Timothy K. Perttula and James E. Bruseth. Pp 113-126
- Ruff, Christopher B.
- 2008 Biomechanical Analyses of Archaeological Human Skeletons. In *Biological Anthropology of the Human Skeleton*, 2nd Edition. Editors M.A. Katzenberg and S.R. Saunders. New York: Alan R. Liss, pp. 183-206

Ruff, Christopher B. et al.

- 2006 Who's Afraid of the Big Bad Wolff: "Wolff's Law" and Bone Functional Adaptation. In *American Journal of Physical Anthropology*, Vol. 129, pp. 484-498
- Schultz, Jack M.
- 1989 Bison Hide Processing on the Plains. Unpublished Master's Thesis, Department of Anthropology, The University of Oklahoma.
- 1992 The Use-Wear Generated by Processing Bison Hides. In *Plains Anthropologist*, Vol. 37, pp. 333-351
- Shaw, Colin N. et al.
- 2012 Neandertal Humeri May Reflect Adaptation to Scraping Tasks, but not Spear Thrusting. PLoS ONCe 7(7):e40349. Doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0040349
- Shuler, Kristina A. et al.
- 2012a In the shadow of Moundville: A bioarchaeological view of the transition to agriculture in the central Tombigbee valley of Alabama and Mississippi. In *Journal of Anthropological Archaeology*, Vol 31. pp 586-603
- 2012b Upper limb entheseal change with the transition to agriculture in the southeastern United States: A view from Moundville and the central Tombigbee River Valley. In *Journal of Comparative Human Biology*, Vol. 63. pp 413-434
- Sládek, Vladimír, et al.
- 2016 Impact of Grinding Technology on Bilateral Asymmetry in Muscle Activity of the Upper Limb. In *Journal of Archaeological Science*, Vol. 72, pp142-156
- Smith, F. Todd
- 2000 The Wichita Indians: Traders of Texas and the Southern Plains, 1540-1845. College Station, Texas: Texas A&M University Press

Vehik, Susan C.

- 2002 Conflict, Trade, and Political Development on the Southern Plains. *American Antiquity* 67(1):37-64
- Villotte, S. and C.J. Knusel
- 2012 Understanding Entheseal Changes: Definition and Life Course Changes. In *International Journal of Osteoarchaeology*

Waldron, Tony

2012 Joint Disease. In *A Companion to Paleopathology*, First Edition. Edited by Anne L. Grauer. Blackwell Publishing Ltd. pp. 513-530

Washburn, Sherwood

- 1951 The New Physical Anthropology. In *Transactions of the New York Academy of Sciences*, Vol 13 pp. 298-304
- Weiss, Elizabeth
- 2003 Understanding Muscle Markers: Aggregation of Construct Validity. In *American Journal of Physical Anthropology*. Vol. 121, pp. 230-240.
- Weiss, Elizabeth and Robert Jurmain
- 2007 Osteoarthritis Revisited: A Contemporary Review of Aetiology. In International Journal of Osteoarchaeology, Vol 17, pp. 437-450

Weltfish, Gene

1965 The Lost Universe. Basic Books, Inc. Publishers. New York and London.

White, Tim D., Michael T. Black, and Pieter A. Folkens

2012 Human Osteology. 3rd Edition. Elsevier Academic Press

Wilson, Diane

- 2012 Bioarchaeological Evidence of Subsistence Strategies among the East Texas Caddo. In *The Archaeology of the Caddo*. Ed. by Timothy K. Perttula and Chester P. Walker. Lincoln, NE. University of Nebraska Press.
- Wylie, Alison
- 1985 The Reaction against Analogy. In *Advances in Archaeological Method and Theory*, Vol. 8, pp. 63-111

Zuckerman, Molly K. and Debra L. Martin, editors

2016 New Directions in Biocultural Anthropolgy. Wiley Blackwell. Hoboken, New Jersey

Appendix A: Institutional Review Board Outcome Letter



Institutional Review Board for the Protection of Human Subjects

Approval of Study Modification – Expedited Review – AP0

100#-

7804

Date.	March 00, 2017	INCOM.	1001
Principal Investigator:	Michael Charles Henry Walters	Reference No:	663435

Study Title: Bison Hides and Biomechanics: Experimental Bioarchaeology of Wichita Scraper Technologies

Approval Date: 03/08/2017

Dates

Marsh 00, 2017

Modification Description:

Addition of assessments of the EMG signal from maximal voluntary contractions during the second testing session. They are currently assessed during the initial testing session (the familiarization session). We simply want to add a second assessment during the second session.

NOTE: Please be sure to re-consent participants coming in for Phase II that were already consented using the previously approved consent form.

The review and approval of this submission is based on the determination that the study, as amended, will continue to be conducted in a manner consistent with the requirements of 45 CFR 48.

To view the approved documents for this submission, open this study from the My Studies option, go to Submission History, go to Completed Submissions tab and then click the Details icon.

If the consent form(s) were revised as a part of this modification, discontinue use of all previous versions of the consent form.

If you have questions about this notification or using iRIS, contact the HRPP office at (405) 325-8110 or irb@ou.edu. The HRPP Administrator assigned for this submission: Nicole A Cunningham.

Cordially,

Ioana Cionea, PhD Vice Chair, Institutional Review Board

Appendix B: Informed Consent Letter

701-A-1

University of Oklahoma Institutional Review Board Informed Consent to Participate in a Research Study

Project Title:	Bison Hides and Biomechanics: Experimental Bioarchaeology of
-	Wichita Scraper Technologies
Principal Investigator:	Michael Walters and Dr. Chris Black
Department:	Anthropology and Health and Exercise Science

You are being asked to volunteer for this research study. This study is being conducted at the Neuromuscular Laboratory (Department of Health and Exercise Science). You were selected as a possible participant because you fit the criteria to participate in this study (you are a woman, aged 18-35 and have not participated in heavy resistance training with your upper body in the last 6 months and are recreationally active and have no allergies or objections to working with a bison hide). Please read this form and ask any questions that you may have before agreeing to take part in this study.

Purpose of the Research Study

The purpose of this study is to determine and analyze if there is a difference in muscle activation between stone tools that were used during bison hide processing.

Number of Participants

About 15 people will take part in this study.

Procedures

If you agree to be in this study, you will be asked to visit the lab 2 times. You will complete a familiarization visit and a scraping day. During familiarization, you will be asked to perform an isometric (the maximum muscle flexion) test of the bicep, shoulder, and forearm. You will also be given a presentation of the two types of scrapers and how the Wichita would scrape and prepare bison hides via a PowerPoint presentation, along with demonstrations of how to use each type of scraper. The scraping day will occur the week of the familiarization. During this session you will again be asked to perform an isometric (the maximum muscle flexion) test of the bicep, shoulder, and forearm. Then you will use both types of scrapers in 2 positions-kneeling and crouching. During scraping, muscle activation data will be collected by electrodes placed over the biceps, shoulder, and forearm muscles. At the end of the scraping day, you will be asked to report if you felt pain or discomfort during the scraping.

Length of Participation

This study will consist of a familiarization visit lasting about 60 minutes, 1 scraper testing visits lasting about 90-120 minutes. The entire study will take place over 1 week.

Risks of being in the study are

When performing repetitive exercise like the scraping performed in this study, there is always a risk of injury to the muscle or joint. The exercise protocol employed in this study might cause temporary, reversible muscle damage and/or soreness as well as fatigue. Muscle swelling, soreness, and strength loss are the primary symptoms that could occur and typically dissipate within a week. Cuts and scrapes from the stone tools are a possibility. Cured bison hides will be used for this study, so an allergic reaction to the hide is also possible.

If you are cut by the stone tools, a first aid kit will be available and antibiotic cream and a bandaid(s) will be applied to the wound. If you have an allergic reaction, antihistamine cream and pills will be on hand to administer.

Page 1 of 3 Revised 11/24/2016

RE NUMBER: 7681 IRE APPROVAL DATE: 03/08/2017 IRE EXPIRATION DATE: 01/31/2018

701-A-1

Benefits of being in the study are

There are no direct benefits to participating in this study. However, you may, if you choose learn about your maximal strength in your bicep muscle, shoulder, and forearm. You will also learn about Wichita history and hide scraping techniques.

Compensation

You will reimbursed for your time at the end of the second visit (\$10.00 gift card).

Injury

In the case of injury or illness resulting from this study, emergency medical treatment is available. No funds have been set aside by The University of Oklahoma-Norman, or the principle investigator to compensate you in the event of injury. If further medical treatment is required, the participant will have to pay for medical treatment themselves.

The current study involves low risk; however, there is always the possibility of a problem during exercise. Therefore, in case of a medical emergency the phone numbers for campus police (405-325-2864), Goddard Health Center (405-325-4611), Norman police (911), ambulance (911), and fire department (911) are posted in the testing room and research laboratory suite. Medical professionals are within minutes of the testing labs. The P.I. will be present at each experimental visit or immediately available if needed.

Confidentiality

In published reports, there will be no information included that will make it possible to identify you. Research records will be stored securely and only approved researchers will have access to the records.

The OU Institutional Review Board may inspect and/or copy your research records for quality assurance and data analysis.

Voluntary Nature of the Study

Participation in this study is voluntary. If you withdraw or decline participation, you will not be penalized or lose benefits or services unrelated to the study. If you decide to participate, you may decline to answer any question and may choose to withdraw at any time.

Waivers of Elements of Confidentiality

Your name will not be retained or linked with your responses unless you specifically agree to be identified. The data you provide will be destroyed unless you specifically agree for data retention or retention of contact information beyond the end of the study. Please check the option that you agree to: I consent to having the information I provided retained for potential use in future studies by this researcher.

Photographing of Study Participants/Activities

In order to preserve an image related to the research, photographs may be taken of participants. Photographs will be taken of you during the isometric maximum contractions, holding each type of scraper and you in each position, kneeling and crouching, using both types of scrapers. Your face will not be visible in any photographs. You have the right to refuse to allow photographs to be taken without penalty. If you refuse, you will still be allowed to participate in the study. Please select one of the following options:

I consent to photographs. _____ Yes ____ No

Page 2 of 3 Revised 11/24/2016



701-A-1

Videoing of Study Participants/Activities

In order to preserve a video related to the research, video may be taken of participants. Videos will be taken of you during each experiment trial, using a hafted scraper in the kneeling and crouching position and of you using the handheld scraper in the kneeling and crouching position. Your face will not be visible in the video. You have the right to refuse to allow video to be taken without penalty. If you refuse, you will still be allowed to participate in the study. Please select one of the following options. I consent to videos. Yes No

Future Communications

The researcher would like to contact you again to recruit you into this study or to gather additional information.

I give my permission for the researcher to contact me in the future.

I do not wish to be contacted by the researcher again.

Contacts and Questions

If you have concerns or complaints about the research, Michael Walters can be contacted at 281-299-5458 or mchw1115@ou.edu and Dr. Chris Black can be contacted at 706-255-3750 or cblack@ou.edu. Contact the researcher(s) if you have questions, or if you have experienced a research-related injury.

If you have any questions about your rights as a research participant, concerns, or complaints about the research and wish to talk to someone other than individuals on the research team or if you cannot reach the research team, you may contact the University of Oklahoma - Norman Campus Institutional Review Board (OU-NC IRB) at 405-325-8110 or irb@ou.edu.

You will be given a copy of this information to keep for your records. If you are not given a copy of this consent form, please request one.

Statement of Consent

I have read the above information. I have asked questions and have received satisfactory answers. I consent to participate in the study.

Participant Signature	Print Name		Date
Signature of Person Obtaining Conser	nt	Date	

Print Name of Person Obtaining Consent

Page 3 d	of 3
Revised	11/24/2016

IRB NUMBER: 7681 IRB APPROVAL DATE: 03/08/2017 IRB EXPIRATION DATE: 01/31/2018

Appendix C: Par-Q Form

Physical Activity Readiness Questionnaire - PAB-Q (revised 2002)



(A Questionnaire for People Aged 15 to 69)

Regular physical activity is fun and healthy, and increasingly more people are starting to become more active every day. Being more active is very safe for most people. However, some people should check with their doctor before they start becoming much more physically active.

If you are planning to become much more physically active than you are now, start by answering the seven questions in the box below. If you are between the ages of 15 and 69, the PAR-Q will tell you if you should check with your doctor before you start. If you are over 69 years of age, and you are not used to being very active, check with your doctor.

Common sense is your best guide when you answer these questions. Please read the questions carefully and answer each one honestly: check YES or NO.

TIS	NO			
		٦.	Has your doctor over said that you have a heart condition recommended by a doctor?	and that you should only do physical activity
		2.	Do you feel pain in your cheat when you do physical activ	ity?
		3.	In the past month, have you had chest pain when you we	re not doing physical activity?
		4.	Do you lose your balance because of dissiness or do you	ever loss consciousness?
		5.	Do you have a bone or joint problem (for example, back, change in your physical activity?	knee or hip) that could be made worse by a
		6.	Is your dector currently prescribing drugs (for example, dition?	water pills) for your blood pressure or heart con-
		7.	Do you know of any other reason why you should not do	physical activity?
lf you answ	ered		YES to one or more questions Tale with your doctor by phone or in person BLFONE you start becoming muc your doctor about the NM-Q and which questions you answered YES. • You may be able to do any activity you warf — as long as you start shouly those which are such to you. Talk with your doctor about the kinds of activ- • Find out which community programs are sufe and helpful for you.	h more physically active or BEFORE you have a timess appraisal. Tell yand build up gradually. Or, you may need to restrict your activities to dies you with to participate in and follow higher advice.
NO 1 F you are a start b salest take p that yo before thermed las the question	to all second to seconding and easie art in a lit sec can pla pur blood you start you start not the PA maile, can	l q Dhane much much intro press beco E-9: 1 adt po	Uestions where provide the second se	DELAY BECOMING MUCH MORE ACTIVE: • if you are not feeling will because of a temporary illness such as a cold or a liver - wait until you held better; or • if you are or may be pregnant - talk to your doctor before you start becaming more active. ELASE NOTE: If your health changes so that you then answer YES to any of the above questions, tell your litness or health professional. Ask whether you should change your physical activity plan. Rability for persons who undertain physical activity and it in doubt sher completing
	No	cha	nges permitted. You are encouraged to photocopy the P	AR-Q bet only if you use the entire form.
	n 1999-og ik t	noning g Ti har	given to a person before he or the participates in a physical activity program or a literest rve read, undersitood and completed this questionnaire. Any questions i	apprakal, this section may be used for legal or administrative purposes. I had were answered to my full satisflaction."
69-196 ₋				DAIN
en los o	PART			NTN231
	(ter per tidpe		der Den zijn af majority)	
	Γ	No tec be	c This physical activity clearance is valid for a maximum of 12 scores invalid if your condition changes so that you would an:	months from the date it is completed and over YES to any of the newsy guardians
	R 00		n Society for Evention Physiology Supported by 🔶 Health Canada	Santé Canada Continued on other side

Appendix D: Pain Questionnaire

LD. Number: ______ Number: ______ Date: ______ PAIN OUESTIONNAIRE

1. Are you experiencing any pain whatsoever today? ______ (Yes or No)

2. If you answered yes then draw on the figure below to indicate the locations on your body where you

feel pain,



 How much does the pain hurt? Use the scale below to indicate the overall intensity of the pain you are feeling. A score of 0 represents "no pain," A score of 10 represents "the highest possible pain intensity" that you can imagine.



4. Use the scale below to report the highest intensity pain that you have ever experiencedHow much does the pain hart? A score of 0 represents "no pain." A score of 10 represents "the highest pain intensity" that you can imagine.



Participant Number	Twial 1	T ^{wial} 3	Twial 3	Twial 1
	TTPTT	<u> </u>	CIBILI	T 1 101 4
1	Hafted Kneel	Hafted Crouch	Handheld Kneel	Handheld Crouch
2	Hafted Crouch	Handheld Kneel	Handheld Crouch	Hafted Kneel
5	Handheld Kneel	Handheld Crouch	Hafted Kneel	Hafted Crouch
4	Handheld Crouch	Hafted Kneel	Hafted Crouch	Handheld Kneel
5	Hafted Kneel	Handheld Kneel	Handheld Crouch	Hafted Crouch
9	Hafted Crouch	Handheld Crouch	Hafted Kneel	Handheld Kneel
Ĺ	Handheld Kneel	Hafted Kneel	Hafted Crouch	Handheld Crouch
8	Handheld Crouch	Hafted Crouch	Handheld Kneel	Hafted Kneel
6	Hafted Kneel	Handheld Crouch	Hafted Crouch	Handheld Kneel
10	Hafted Crouch	Hafted Kneel	Handheld Crouch	Handheld Kneel

Appendix E: Participant Trials

Appendix F: Posterior Deltoid Muscle



From Bowden and Bowden 2005. Arrow indicates location of posterior deltoid.



Appendix G: Humerus with Anatomical Landmarks

Adapted from White et al. 2012: 176. Right humerus, anterior view. Deltoid Tuberosity is outlined.



Adapted from White et al. 2012: 177. Right humerus, posterior view. Deltoid Tuberosity outlined.

Appendix H: Biceps Brachii



From Bowden and Bowden 2005: 166.



Appendix I: Radius with Anatomical Landmarks

Adapted from White et al 2012: 185. Right Radius, anterior view. Radial Tuberosity (where biceps attach to radius) outlined



Adapted from White et al 2012: 186. Right radius, posterior view. Radial Tuberosity outlined.



Adapted from White et al 2012: 187. Right Radius, medial view. Radial Tuberosity outlined

Appendix J: Brachioradialis



From Bowden and Bowden 2005: 168.

Appendix K: Supinator



From Bowden and Bowden 2005: 184.



Appendix L: Ulna with Anatomical Landmarks

Adapted from White et al. 2012: 191. Right Ulna, anterior view. Supinator crest (attachment site fur supinator muscle) outlined.



Adapted from White et al. 2012: 192. Right Ulna, posterior view. Supinator crest (attachment site fur supinator muscle) outlined.

Appendix M: Enthesopathy



Image depicting enthesopathic changes on the ulnae at triceps brachii insertion. Figure A has an exostosis with enthesopathies. Figure B portrays enthesopathies with no exostosis. (Henderson et al. 2013:202).

Appendix N: Osteoarthritis



Image depicting stages of osteorarthritis. A shows minimal involvement and C shows severe osteoarthritis with eburnation and groves on the joint. (From Jurmain and Kilgore 1995: 44)